

The School Psychologist ASSOCIATION OF STREET OF THE SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGICAL ASSOCIATION OF THE SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGICAL ASSOCIATION

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Division 16 Executive Committee	123
President's Message: Ramblings of a Middle-Aged Pr ofessor	125
Feature Article: Neuropsychological Assessment of High Risk Adolescents	126
Search Announcement: Associate Editor , The School Psychologist	130
Comprehensive Evaluation of Cognitive Abilities with Cultural and Linguistic Loading in Mind	131
Climbing Out of the Ivor y Tower by Making the Swap: An Assistant Pr ofessor Exchanges Roles with an Experienced Local School Psychologist for the 2002-2003 Academic Y ear	136
American Academy of School Psychology: Response to Report of the Pr esident's Commission on Excellence in Special Education	138
School Psychology Related Ar ticles in the APA Monitor and Monitor on Psychology , 1974-2002	140
Participate in the 2002 School Psychology Futur e's Conference From a Remote Site — Or Y our Own Computer	143
Report from APA Council of Repr esentatives	144
SASP Update and News: Make SASP a Par t of Your Academic Experience	146
SASP Membership Application	148
APA Division 16 School Psychology Membership Application	151
People & Places	153
Announcements	154
2002 APA Convention Program Photos	154

DIVISION 16 EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

President

Steven G. Little, Ph.D.
Programs in School Psychology
University at Albany, SUNY
ED232
1400 Washington Avenue
Albany, NY 12222
(518) 442-5069 (w)
slittle@uamail.albany.edu

President-Elect

Elaine Clark 1705 E. Campus Center Drive, Rm. 237 University of Utah Salt Lake City, UT 84112-9255 (801) 581-7968 (w) (801) 581-5566 (f) (801) 582-1340 (h) clark@ed.utah.edu

Past President

Jack Cummings, Ph.D. Indiana University 201 North Rose A ve. Bloomington, IN 47405-1006 (812) 856-8327 (w) (812) 856-8088 (f) cummings@indiana.edu

Secretary

Michelle Schicke Athanasiou, Ph.D Div. of Professional Psychology University of Northern Colorado Greeley, CO 80639 (970) 351-2356 (w) (970) 351-2625 (f) michelle.schicke@unco.edu

Treasurer

Sharon A. Missiaen, Ph.D. 5345 Canvasback Road Blaine, WA 98230 (360) 676-6443 ext. 205 (w) (360) 371-0527 (f) smissiaen@attbi.com

Vice President of Professional Affairs

Deborah Tharinger, Ph.D. SZB 504 University of Texas Austin, TX 78712 (512) 471-4407 (w) (512) 471-1288 (f) dtharinger@mail.utexas.edu

Vice Pres. of Membership

Colette L. Ingraham, Ph.D. Department of Counseling and School Psychology MC 1179, College of Education San Diego State University San Diego, CA 92182-1179 (619) 594-6605 (w) (619) 594-7025 (f) ingraham@mail.sdsu.edu

Vice President of Education, Training, & Scientific Af fairs

Frank Worrell, Ph.D. Penn State University 227 CEDAR Building University Park, PA 16802 (814) 865-1881 (w) (814) 865-7066 (f) fcw3@psu.edu

Vice President of Publication, Communications, and Convention Affairs

David E. McIntosh, Ph.D., ABPP Teachers' College 524 Department of Educational Psychology Ball State University Muncie, IN 47306 (765) 285-8515 (w) (765) 285-3653 (f) (765) 282-8917 (h) demcintosh@bsu.edu

Vice President of Social and Ethical Responsibility & Ethnic Minority Affairs

Robyn S. Hess, Ph.D. University of Colorado-Denver College Box 106 P.O. Box 173364 Denver, CO 80217-3364 (303) 556-6784 (w) (303) 556-4479 (f) Robyn_Hess@ceo.cudenver .edu

Council Representatives

Steve DeMers 3350 Mantilla Dr. Lexington, KY 40513 (859) 257-7928 (w) (859) 257-5662/224-1908 (f) sdemers@uky.edu

Cindy Carlson, Ph.D.
University of Texas at Austin
Dept. of Educational Psychology
SZB 504
Austin, TX 78712
(512) 232-4835 (w)
(512) 471-1288 (f)
cindy.carlson@mail.utexas.edu

SASP Representative

Gena N. Ehrhardt 376 W. Hayden Dr. #926 Carmel, IN 46032 (317) 569-9102 (h) (317) 569-1014 (f) hardt13@juno.com

Historian

Thomas K. Fagan, Ph.D. Department of Psychology The University of Memphis Memphis, TN 38152 (901) 678-2579 (w) tom-fagan@mail.psyc.memphis.edu

Editor.

School Psychology Quarterly

Terry B. Gutkin, Ph.D College of Health & Human Ser vices Buck Hall 524 San Francisco State University 1600 Holloway A venue San Francisco, CA 94132 (415) 338-1398 (w) (415) 338-0594 (f) tgutkin@sfsu.edu

The School Psychologist

ADVERTISING RATES

CLASSIFIED RATES

As a courtesy, Division 16 members will not be charged for Employment Notices or professional announcements (e.g., upcoming meetings, scholarship opportunities, grant opportunities, calls for proposals). All others will be charged 75 cents per word for employment notices and commercial announcements. A minimum order is 50 words and no frequency or agency discounts apply. An invoice will be sent after publication. For information regarding display ads, contact: Vincent C. Alfonso, Fordham University, Graduate School of Education, 113 West 60th Street, New York, NY 10023; Phone: (212) 636-6464; Fax: (212) 636-6416; e-mail: alfonso@ford-ham.edu.

SUBMISSION DEADLINES & REQUIRMENTS

The School Psychologist is published four times (Winter, Spring, Summer, and Fall) a year. Employment notices, announcements, and advertisements (including display ads) are due on the 1st of the month of printing.

Classified ads and display ads should be submitted on disk and paper according to the following guidelines.

DISPLAY AD RATES*

Ad Size	Rate
Full page (6.625" x 9.25")	\$600
Half page (horizontal 6.625" x 4.5")	\$400
Half page (vertical 3.25" x 9.25")	\$400
Quarter page (3.25" x 4.5")	\$200

Multiple Insertion Discounts¹

Full page (2-4 insertions)	\$500
Full page (5-8 insertions)	\$450
Half page (2-4 insertions)	\$400
Half page (5-8 insertions)	\$350
Quarter page (2-4 insertions)	\$150
Quarter page (5-8 insertions)	\$100

*Display ads with color add \$25 to cost per insertion. Display ads with pictures add \$25 to cost per insertion. 'Rate is cost per insertion.

ADVERTISING POLICY

Advertising and announcements appearing in The School Psychologist (TSP) do not necessarily indicate official sanction, promotion, or endorsement on the part of TSP or Division 16 of the American Psychological Association. Division 16 is not responsible for any claims made in an advertisement or announcement. Advertisers may not, without prior consent, incorporate in a subsequent advertisement or promotional piece the fact that a product or service has been advertised in TSP. Division 16 reserves the right to edit all copy and to refuse

advertisements and announcements based upon legal, social, professional, and ethical considerations. All advertising and announcements must be in keeping with the generally scholarly and/or professional nature of *TSP*. Division 16 retains the right to unilaterally reject or cancel advertising and announcements. Advertising and announcements submitted with the purpose of airing either side of controversial social, political, or professional issues will not be accepted for publication in *TSP*. Classifieds, display ads, and announcements should be submitted to the Editor.

...Moving?

...Missing Your Newsletter?

Do you need more information about Division 16?

For questions regarding your Division 16 membership including address changes and subscription inquiries for *The School Psychology Quarterly* and *The School Psychologist*, write the Division 16 Administrative Office, Division Services Office, American Psychological Association, 750 First St., N.E., Washington, D.C. 20002-4242, call (202) 336-6013 or send your inquiry via facsimile machine to (202) 336-5919.

For change of address: APA/Division 16 Members need only send one change of address notification to the APA Directory Office at the APA address listed above. Division 16 Student Affiliate Members should send notification to the APA Division Services Office.

PUBLICATION SCHEDULE

The School Psychologist is published four times per year by the Division of School Psychology (Div. 16) of the American Psychological Association.

Subscriptions are free to members of the Division. For information about subscription rates, submission of

articles or advertising write:
Vincent C. Alfonso, Ph.D.,
Fordham University,
Graduate School of Education,
113 West 60th St., New York, NY 10023.

Issue Month/No.

Winter (1) Spring (2) Summer (3) Fall (4)

Closing Date for Submission of Materials

December 1
February 1
June 1
September 1

Printing Date

December 15 January 15
February 15 March 15
June 15 July 15
September 15 October 15

Mailing Date*

^{*}Allow 3 to 6 weeks for delivery of 3rd class mail.

PRESIDENT'S MESSAGE

Ramblings of a Middle-Aged Professor

Steven G. Little
The University at Albany , SUNY

s I write this column we are entering my favorite time of year in upstate New York. The days are getting shorter, the air is a little crisper, and the trees are beginning to change giving us a kaleidoscope of colors. This is also my last column as President. First, I want to thank the Division 16 membership for giving me the opportunity to serve the Division as President. I have been honored and humbled to serve in a position that was previously held by people such as Jack Bardon, Joe French, Irwin Hyman, Tom Oakland, Walt Pryzwansky, Jane Conoley, Sylvia Rosenfield, Jon Sandoval, Steve DeMers, Cindy Carlson, Randy Kamphaus, Jim Paavola, Deborah Tharinger, Beth Doll, Rick Short, and Jack Cummings. While I certainly don't consider myself in a league with those names. I have been privileged to hold the same office.

I have also had the pleasure of working with a number of hard-working, dedicated individuals. The Executive Committee (EC) of Division 16 gives so much of their time and energy year after year for no remuneration. They do it solely to help the profession and ultimately to benefit the children that we all serve. I do not have the space in my column to thank everyone who has served over the past year for the benefit of the Division and School Psychology, but there are a few people I want to single out. Jack Cummings left huge shoes for me to fill when he stepped down as President on January 1, but he also made my job so much easier. He was always available to answer questions, provide guidance, and offer support. Jack has also worked tirelessly over the past 18 months organizing the upcoming Future's Conference and he gives to the profession in so many ways. The Division is so fortunate to have Jack. Deborah Tharinger is another person who does an amazing job for the Division. She has done so much for the Division over the past decade. She has served as Secretary, President, and Vice President for Professional Affairs, in addition to serving on numerous committees and task forces. I have developed a tremendous respect for Deborah and am in awe of the amount of energy she has. We also have two representatives to APA Council who are without peer. Steve DeMers and Cindy Carlson ably represent School Psychology and our interests

within APA, and school psychology is the better for it. The rest of the EC, including our SASP representative, have helped make this year an enjoyable experience. Thanks Elaine, Michelle, Sharon, Colette, Frank, David, Robyn, and Gena. I also want to thank Ron Palomares, Assistant Executive Director for Policy and Advocacy in the Schools in the APA Practice Directorate. Ron works tirelessly for the benefit of children, schools, and school psychologists. He is a great voice for school psychology in APA and throughout the country. He has assisted me this year in more ways than I can count, and I am greatly appreciative.

I have had a number of valuable experiences this year. The executive committee mid-winter meeting in New Orleans, the Convention in Chicago, and I am looking forward to the Futures Conference in Indianapolis. I thought the convention this year was a great success and the convention chair John Hintze and co-chair Angeleque Akin-Little did a fabulous job. Getting to the convention center and then walking around its cavernous interior was sometimes daunting, but the program was excellent. Although initially anxious, I really enjoyed giving my presidential address. I addressed the issue of overscheduling of children and youth, a growing problem that we as school psychologists should recognize and we should provide an appropriate response.

While I have enjoyed my year as Division 16 President I have had to manage and react to several controversial issues. I felt strongly that these were issues that needed to be addressed directly. I have detailed these issues and my view in my previous columns. Although I knew that I risked offending some, I did feel it was my duty as president to offer candid opinions. My positions on these issues were governed by what I believe are in the best interests of Division 16, its members, and the children we serve. My positions on these issues have at times come into conflict with NASP's position. I disagree with their positions on certain issues and, considering the responses I received on my last two columns from Division 16 members, many of you agree with me.

I want to make it clear, however, that I have a great deal of respect for NASP and its leaders. I



"solely to help the profession and ultimately to benefit the children that we all serve."

FEATURE ARTICLE

Neuropsychological Assessment of High Risk Adolescents

Barbara W. Domingos
Delaware County Inter mediate Unit Media, Pennsylvania
and
Jed Yalof
Department of Graduate Psychology
Immaculata College

he purpose of this paper is to discuss the integration of school psychology, clinical psychology, and neuropsychology as they related to the challenge of working with multi-handicapped youth in a special educational setting. School psychology, neuropsychology, and clinical psychology each informed the model of assessment that was employed for this project. Specifically, a developmental model of neuropsychological assessment including administration of the Rorschach Test was used to expand understanding of the learning and behavior issues of these students. The goal was to use the results of the evaluations to expand the menu of interventions for this particular group of

Table 1

Tests Administered for the Neuropsychological Evaluation

_	
Area Assessed	Test(s) Administered
Intellectual Functioning	Wechsler Intelligence Scale for Children-
	Third Edition
	Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale-Third Edition
Academic Achievement	The Wechsler Individual Achievement Test
Executive Functioning	Category Test
	Trailmaking Tests A and B
Memory Skills	California Verbal Learning Test
	Rey Osterreith Complex Figure Test
Orientation and Attention	Seashore Rhythm Test
	Speech Sounds Perception Test
	Symbol Digits Modalities Test
	Continuous Performance Test
Language Skills	Boston Naming Test
	Controlled Oral Word Association Test
	Token Test
	Complex Ideation
	(from the Boston Diagnostic Aphasia Examination)
Visual Construction Skills	Hooper Visual Organization Test
	Developmental Test of Visual Motor Integration
	Clock Drawing
Sensory/ Sensory Motor	Serial Hand Movements
	Finger Tapping
	Grip Strength
	Tactual Performance Test
Emotional Functioning	Beck Depression Inventory
	Beck Anxiety Scale
	Incomplete Sentences
	Conners' Rating Scales
	Achenbach Child Behavior Checklists
	Rorschach Test

students. These were students whose education required that the school psychologist be able to work flexibly within the school framework integrating neuropsychological and psychodynamic understanding in an attempt to provide proper formulation and remediation. These students had serious cognitive and social-emotional needs that required a school-based neuropsychological approach to assessment and intervention, in which intervention reflected the depth and range of neuropsychological deficit, including impact on personality functioning. They were challenging students who were at risk for school failure, involvement with the legal system, and for dropping out of school.

The work of Rothenstein and colleagues (1988, 1999) is an example of how neuropsychology, school psychology, and clinical psychology can come together to create a working model for assessment, diagnosis, and intervention that addresses the learning needs of multi-handicapped students. The idea of neuropsychological evaluations for students with learning and behavior problems has a basis in the writing of several neuropsychologists including Reitan and Wolfson (1992). As recently as November 2001, in the Pennsylvania Psychologist (Fair & Ball, 2001), neuropsychology and school psychology were discussed as mutually informative disciplines. Thus, there is a literature base relevant to school psychologists for working towards a synthesis of assessment strategies with students whose cognitive, behavioral, and social-emotional needs pose diagnostic and intervention challenges in educational settings.

Characteristics of the Student Population

These challenging and at-risk high school students were referred to The Aston Occupational School. The program was later moved and renamed The County Alternative High School. The Aston Occupational School was an alternative educational program for high school students operated by the Delaware County Intermediate Unit in Delaware

126 CONTINUED ON PAGE 127

Neuropsychological Assessment of High Risk Adolescents

County, Pennsylvania. Students were referred because multidisciplinary teams in their home school districts had recommended more restrictive placement. The referrals primarily resulted from behavior problems. When students transferred to the Aston Occupational School/TCA (a therapeutic program with academic, vocational, and mental health components) a small group of students continued to struggle and were not helped by the existing menu of interventions. In an educational setting, remediation implies a controlled interaction between the impaired learner's abilities and the demands of the environment. Thus, effective remediation requires a clear clinical understanding of the types of cognitive difficulties, perceptual errors, and ineffective learning strategies interfering with academic progress (Gaddes & Edgell, 1993).

Neuropsychological Assessment

To improve clinical understanding of the students, neuropsychological evaluations (a clinical model, not a research model) were completed for 24 students at the Aston Occupational School and The County Alternative High School during a three year period from September of 1995 to June of 1998 to refine diagnoses, assess cognitive status, and to provide direction for educational and treatment planning. The neuropsychological evaluations were scheduled for students who had not demonstrated improvement in the alternative educational setting. The tests that were administered are listed in Table

Improvement was defined as consistent progress in the five main program components: academic subjects; vocational training; counseling; attendance; and compliance with the behavior management system. It is important to note that the alternative educational program was structured so students could achieve small consistent successes for work completion, time spent on task, spending time with a counselor, or permitting intervention during a period of emotional stress. The students who did not improve were often off task, out of class, engaged in inappropriate verbalizations, and were resistant to redirection and other interventions. Of approximately 120 students in the program, fewer than 10 or between seven and eight percent each year did not show improvement based on those criteria. Each of those students received a neuropsychological evaluation that included a Five Axis Diagnosis using the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, Fourth Edition (APA, 1994). The diagnoses were reviewed by the student's

mental health counselor and the program psychiatrist. In addition, the parent or guardian, the neuropsychologist and the student met with a pediatric neurologist for a comprehensive neurological evaluation. The diagnoses were confirmed again, and additional medical diagnoses were given, which are noted in Table 2.

Table 2
Diagnoses from Neuropsychological Evaluations from September 1995 to June 1998

Case #	ADHD	LD	ODD	DD	IED	CD
1	x	х		х		
2	X	X		x		
(Positi	ve neurolog	ical evaluati	on, slight rig	ht hemipar	esis)	
3	X	X		X		
4		X	X	X		
5	X	X		X		
6	X	X		X	X	
7		X		x		X
8	X	X	X	X	X	
9	X			x		X
10			X			
(Posttra	umatic Stre	ss Disorder ((Chr onic)			
11		X		X		
(Blank,	"disconnecte	ed staring epi	isodes)			
12	X	X				
13	X	X		X		
14		X		X		
(Asperg	er's Disorde	r)				
15		X		X		
(Antisoc	ial Personal	ity Disor der)			
16		X				
(Bipolar	Disorder)					
17		X				
(Fetal H	ydantoin Syn	ndr ome, Bor	derline Intel	lectual Fund	tioning)	
18	X	X				
(Avoida:	nt Personalit	y Disor der, I	R/O Mar fan'	s Syndrome)	
19	x	X		X		
20	x	x				
21	x	x				
22	x	x		X		
23	X	X	x	x		
(Chiari I	Malfor matic	on)				
24	X	x				X
N	16	22	4	16	2	3
Percent	66.6	91.6	16.6	70.8	8.3	8.3

Note. ADHD=Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disor der; LD=Learning Disorder; ODD=Oppositional Defiant Disorder; DD=Depressive Disorder; IED=Intermittent Explosive Disor der; CD=Conduct Disorder.

Clinical Findings

Based on the five axis diagnoses most of the students were considered multi-handicapped. This meant they had a combination of learning, attention, and emotional disorders that negatively impacted their ability to benefit from traditional interventions. Sixteen students (66.6%) were diagnosed with Attention Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD;

Neuropsychological Assessment of High Risk Adolescents

Combined Type). Twenty-two (91.6%) were diagnosed with learning disorders (LD), and 15 students (62.6%) had co-morbid diagnoses of ADHD and LD. Seventeen students (70.8%) were diagnosed with a depressive disorder, and 10 of those (58.8%) were also diagnosed with ADHD and LD.

The students for whom this clinical model was used had entered the program primarily classified as students with emotional and/or behavioral disorders. While it was possible that these students were making inappropriate behavioral choices, it also seemed reasonable that neurocognitive weaknesses or problems with learning, attention, and executive functioning had compromised the ability of the students to benefit from interventions. Behaviors consistent with weaknesses in executive functioning, problem solving, and general coping ability frequently resulted in consequences, usually within the behavior management system. The Rorschach Test was included as part of the neuropsychological evaluation to assess emotional functioning and to provide additional information about cognitive functioning, self-image, and interpersonal variables relevant to personality assessment.

The Rorschach Test

During the 1995-96 academic year, Pamela Lunardi, a student in the doctoral program in Clinical Psychology at Immaculata College in Immaculata, Pennsylvania, completed a testing internship at the alternative educational program. After administering the Rorschach Test to five students (other students enrolled in the same program), Lunardi (1999) commented on the similarity of the scores, an observation that led to her selection of a dissertation topic. Results of the evaluations were consistent with Lunardi's impression that the students represented in her study had emotional and learning disorders. Lunardi used the Exner Comprehensive Scoring System (1995) and developed a descriptive analysis of the Rorschach test scores. The students had coping deficits and difficulty managing emotional stimulation. As Lunardi had hypothesized, the students tended to have feelings of low self-worth, social isolation, and difficulty coping with normal social demands. In addition, they had inconsistent problem solving styles and strategies, and tended to interpret environmental stimuli in an unconventional manner. The students who struggled with emotional and learning disorders tended to have global processing styles and also tended to limit the amount of environmental stimuli that they processed.

Illustrative School Based Example

One student actually referred himself for neuropsychological evaluation. He came to the psychologist's office and said that his friends had told him that some students were being given a lot of tests to find out how to help the students who were having trouble in school. He was told that the testing involved eight to ten hours. He said that was fine. He continued by saying that no one had ever known why he had so much difficulty in school and he really wanted to know what was wrong. When asked what he thought was wrong, he said that he couldn't read and he couldn't write. He also said that he and his family thought that he had an attention deficit disorder. He was the fourth eldest of a large family. His family had a strong work ethic and the older children helped with the care of the younger children. The older children obtained part time jobs when they were old enough, and did not get in trouble in school or in the community. While he functioned very effectively at home and did not get into trouble within the community, school had been very difficult. His parents supported his participation in the school program, the school rules, and supported him.

During the evaluation, the student struggled to sit still and remain focused during the many hours of testing. While he required frequent breaks, he was cheerful and cooperative during the evaluation. His test results were consistent with the results of the 24 students who had neuropsychological evaluations.

The student's DSM-IV diagnosis included a Reading Disorder, a Disorder of Written Expression, Attention Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder (Combined Type), and Depressive Disorder, Not Otherwise Specified. On the Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale-Revised, he scored in the Low Average range with a 10-point differential between his verbal and performance scale scores in favor of the performance scale score. Although his scaled score for reading was 70 compared to a scaled score of 77 on the Verbal Scale IQ of the WAIS-R, his basic reading and reading comprehension skills were at the first percentile and approximately second grade level when measured with the Wechsler Individual Achievement Test (WIAT). Projective testing indicated that he tended to be perceptually inaccurate to the point of sometimes distorting reality. On the Rorschach Test, he had four positive scores (5 is significant) on the Depression Index, and three positive scores on the Coping Deficit Index (four is significant). Even though the neuropsychological model was a clinical

CONTINUED ON PAGE 129

Neuropsychological Assessment of High Risk Adolescents

model rather than a research model, it appeared that with high-risk students who had not responded to traditional interventions, neuropsychological evaluations that included projective testing helped to clarify diagnoses and to permit more specific interventions.

Problems with Executive Functioning

These students had been referred to a therapeutic program because they were considered to have behavior management problems. While it was true that they seemed more emotionally reactive, less cognitively flexible, and more inclined to engage in inappropriate verbalizations and behaviors than other students, it was equally true that they struggled with a combination of learning, attention, and emotional disorders. Specifically, the students had problems with executive functioning. Exner (1995) described the Rorschach as a problem-solving task. In the present study, a review of Rorschach results suggested, in general, that students demonstrated needs in the areas of cognitive flexibility, perceptual accuracy, affect, and aspects of self-image and interpersonal relations. These personality variables influence executive functioning by imposing limitations on flexible response options, self-monitoring, and goal-directed behavior, which are hallmarks of executive processes.

The difficulty with behavior management was consistent with weaknesses in executive functioning. For example, the need for support with behavior management resulted from impulsivity, difficulty with affect modulation, limited capacity for self-control or self-regulation, cognitive and behavioral rigidity, difficulty making shifts in attention and behavior, and difficulty planning and carrying out goal directed behaviors. Those particular behaviors are associated with deficits in executive functioning and are common in adolescents with Attention Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder as well as in adolescents with learning disorders (Barkley, 1998). At least 30 to 40 percent of people diagnosed with ADHD also have learning disorders (Barkley, 1998). Conversely, at least 30 to 40 percent of people diagnosed with learning disorders also have ADHD. This "comorbid group" with the combination of disorders tends to have more deficits in executive functioning than either the ADHD only or LD only group (Barkley, 1998).

School Based Interventions

Because of the multiple handicaps and previous lack of success of these students, program changes that were influenced by the evaluation results included the development of a small, structured classroom with a special education teacher, a full time teaching assistant, and a full time mental health counselor.

In summary, considering the results of the neuropsychological evaluations, it appeared that the learning, perceptual, and processing deficits identified in these students comprised different aspects of their overall adjustment. The Rorschach findings reflected deficits in areas of personality functioning that supplemented the neuropsychological findings. Personality and neuropsychological factors are intertwined. Deficits in reasoning, spatial skills, and memory, for example, can influence anxiety management and the quality of social exchange, and setbacks in social situations can affect anxiety management and efficiency of cognitive operations. The personality needs of this particular group of students were supported by a descriptive analysis of Rorschach scores of adolescents with emotional and learning disorders completed by Lunardi (1999). From a developmental perspective, the very personality development of these students had been shaped by those deficits. In addition to any other learning problems, the students had weaknesses in executive functioning, problems solving, and coping strategies.

Neurocognitive or cognitive interventions such as problem solving strategies, impulse control strategies, anger management training, conflict resolution skills, and social skills training appeared relevant to the needs of this particular group of learners. However, because of their learning and processing deficits, they required daily small group and individual instruction. They were helped by presenting new information in small amounts with frequent trials and repetitions, comprehension checks, simultaneous presentation of visual and verbal stimuli as well as guided practice generalizing new skills. It was, therefore, the integration of school psychology, clinical psychology, and neuropsychology within the framework of special education that supported the process of providing accurate formulation and intervention.

References

Barkley, R. A. (1998). Attention deficit hyperactivity disorder: A handbook for diagnosis and treatment. New York: The Guilford Press.

American Psychiatric Association. (1994). Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders (4th ed.). Washington, DC: Author.

Exner, J. E., Jr . (1993). *A primer for Rorschach interpretation*. Asheville, North Carolina: Rorschach W orkshops.

Neuropsychological Assessment of High Risk Adolescents

- Exner, J. E., Jr., & Weiner, I. B. (1995). The Rorschach: A comprehensive system: Vol 3. Assessment of children and adolescents. New York: John Wiley & Sons.
- Gaddes, W., & Edgell, D, (1993). Learning disabilities and brain function: A neuropsychological approach (3rd ed). New York: Springer-Verlag.
- Fair, J., & Ball, L. (2001). Neur opsychology and school psychology as mutually infor mative disciplines. The Pennsylvania Psychologist. Harrisburg: Pennsylvania Psychological Association.
- Lezak, M. (1995). Neuropsychological assessment (3rd ed.), New York: Oxford University Pr ess.
- Lunardi, P. (1999). Rorschach responses of male adolescents with learning disability and emotional disturbance. Unpublished doctoral dissertation, Immaculata College, Immaculata, Pennsylvania.
- Pennington, B. F. (1991). Diagnosing learning disorders: A neuropsychological framework. New York: Guilford Press. Reitan, R. M., & W olfson, D. (1992). Neuropsychological evaluation of older children. Arizona: Neuropsychology
- Rothstein, A., Benjamin, L., Cr osby, M., & Egenstadt, K. (1988). Learning disorders: An integration of neuropsychological and psychoanalytic considerations. Madison, CT: International Universities Pr ess, Inc.
- Rothstein, A., & Glenn, J. (1999). Learning disabilities and psychic conflict: A psychoanalytic casebook. Madison, CT: International Universities Pr ess. Inc.

Author Note

Barbara W. Domingos, Ph.D., Delaware County Intermediate Unit and Jed Yalof, PsyD, Department of Graduate Psychology, Immaculata College.

The authors wish to acknowledge Dr. David Ellis for his supervision of the development of the neuropsychological assessment model used for the evaluations. We wish to thank Dr. Harry Jamison and William Roth and Dennis MacNamara of the Delaware County Intermediate Unit for their contributions and support. It was the consistent commitment of Dr. Jamison, Mr. Roth, and Mr. McNamara to the value and potential of each student, no matter how challenging, that allowed the evaluations to be completed.

Please e-mail all submission for The Commentary Section to: LREDDY2271@aol.com

Search Announcement for Associate Editor, The School Psychologist

search for Associate Editor of *The School Psychologist* (Division 16 Newsletter) will begin immediately. The newly elected Associate Editor serves for 3 years beginning September 1, 2003 and then is expected to assume the role of Editor in September of 2006 for a 3-year term. Thus, the Associate Editor must be willing to make a commitment to serve for 3 years as Associate Editor and 3 years as Editor.

The Associate Editor will work closely with the Editor-Elect, Linda A. Reddy. The Associate Editor is responsible for soliciting and reviewing newsletter contributions, assisting in publication procedures, and undertaking other special assignments at the discretion of the Editor. The Associate Editor is expected to become familiar with all newsletter operations and provide input for the editorial decisions.

Applicants for the position should have demonstrated skills in writing, editing, and public relations and be willing to donate an average of approximately 1 to 2 days per month to newsletter work.

Interested persons should send: (1) a letter detailing relevant experience as well as goals and expectations for the newsletter, (2) three letters of reference, and (3) a recent vita by February 1, 2003 to:

Vincent C. Alfonso, Ph.D.
Chair, Search Committee
Fordham University
Graduate School of Education
113 West 60th Street
New York, NY. 10023
212-636-6464 (w)
212-636-6416 (fax)
Alfonso@fordham.edu

The selection of the Associate Editor will be made in March 2003. Additional questions can be forwarded to Vincent Alfonso (see above) or Linda Reddy at Reddy@fdu.edu or 201-692-2649.

Comprehensive Evaluation of Cognitive Abilities with Cultural and Linguistic Loading in Mind

Bryan D. Miller
Department of Psychology, Gallaudet University

The Need for Revision

ome school psychologists appear to use the Wechsler Intelligence Scale for Children-Third Edition (WISC-III; Wechsler, 1991) in their current test batteries based on precedent and a comfort level with this measure. In addition, the current environment of lawsuits and adhering to local, state, and federal evaluation regulations could cause some school psychologists to continue to use the same assessment approach regardless of the referral question or ineffectiveness of their data for instructional planning. It is this author's belief that if cognitive ability assessments would be revised to meet the theoretically and empirically based knowledge regarding the structure of intelligence, then they should be more valid in inferring strengths and weaknesses in specific areas of cognitive processing. Furthermore, if the revised intelligence test batteries are more accurate in predicting and substantiating possible areas of learning difficulties, then the resulting data should be more useful to teachers and psychologists in assisting in the development of Individualized Education Programs (IEPs).

According to McGrew and Flanagan (1998), Flanagan, McGrew, and Ortiz (2000), and Flanagan and Ortiz (2001), school psychologists do appear to be able to construct assessments in a way that covers all of the major cognitive abilities by utilizing different intelligence test batteries in a systematic and empirically supported method. However, some school psychologists attempt to infer processing deficits from the WISC-III that should relate to certain achievement problems, although without empirical support (Kamphaus, 1993). Therefore, in an attempt to satisfy legal and regulatory requirements for reliable and valid cognitive assessment, some school psychologists appear to use the WISC-III solely based on its clinical tradition (Kaufman, 1979, 1990, 1994) instead of utilizing methods of assessing cognitive abilities that are more theoretically and empirically defensible. In fact, clinicians are opening the door for more lawsuits and questioning from professionals and parents when they do not use an empirically and theoretically defensible method of intelligence testing.

Utilization of theoretically and empirically supported cognitive abilities assessment such as Cattell-Horn-Carroll (CHC) Cross-Battery Assessment (McGrew & Flanagan, 1998) should further increase the value that school psychologists' assessments have in fully interpreting cognitive processing strengths and weaknesses and how they relate to academic strengths and weaknesses. The assessments should then have a significantly increased value in assisting in the development of goals and objectives in IEPs and in assisting the teacher and student in daily instructional and performance strategies. The proper use of intelligence and achievement assessment has been of long-standing concern among educators (Salvia & Ysseldyke, 1995), was required under Public Law 94-142, and is required under the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act Amendments of 1997. However, many standardized tests have been ineffectively used when held up to a report on the implementation of the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (U. S. Department of Education, 1994). Utilizing assessment methods through a comprehensive CHC Cross-Battery approach to cognitive assessment should bring school psychologists further in line with updated research and with federal, state, and local laws and regulations.

A Revised Approach

CHC theory is a recent synthesis of the Cattell-Horn Gf-Gc theory (Horn & Noll, 1997) and the Carroll three-stratum theory of cognitive abilities (Carroll, 1993, 1997). CHC theory is a hierarchical framework of human cognitive abilities that consists of three strata: general intelligence or g (stratum III), broad cognitive abilities (stratum II), and narrow cognitive abilities (stratum I). The broad cognitive abilities include crystallized intelligence (Gc), fluid intelligence (Gf), auditory processing (Ga), short-term memory (Gsm), visual processing (Gv), processing speed (Gs), and long-term retrieval (Glr). Approximately 70 narrow cognitive abilities are subsumed by these broad cognitive abilities (McGrew & Flanagan, 1998).

Comprehensive Evaluation of Cognitive Abilities with Cultural and Linguistic Loading in Mind

When I started performing reading disability reevaluations in an urban middle school in 1998, I quickly became uncomfortable with using the WISC-III to measure cognitive abilities in students due to the high degree of cultural loading in many of the subtests. Flanagan and Ortiz (2001) provide an excellent chapter that discusses the challenges in working with culturally and linguistically diverse students and the need for valid assessment with these students. I was aware at the time that finding one or more cognitive processing deficit(s) that could relate to a reading deficit was part of the definition of a specific learning disability. However, I was also aware of the high culture loading on many of the WISC-III subtests that could put many of the students I was reevaluating at a disadvantage due to the cultural diversity in the geographic area. Therefore, I reevaluated the students utilizing subtests that covered all broad cognitive ability areas previously shown to be related to reading achieve-

Table 1

Broad Abilities, Narrow Abilities, and Subtests Assessed in the Reevaluations

Broad Ability	Narrow Ability(s)	Subtest(s)
Auditory Processing (WJ-R)	Phonetic Coding*	Incomplete Words
	Resistance to Auditory Stimuli Distortion	Incomplete Words (WJ-R)
	Phonetic Coding*	Sound Blending (WJ-R)
Crystallized Intelligence	Language Development*	Similarities (DAS)
	Lexical Knowledge*	Similarities (DAS)
	General Information	Picture Vocabulary (WJ-R)
Short-Term Memory	Memory Span*	Memory for Words (WJ-R)
	Memory Span*	Recall of Digits (DAS)
Long-Term Retrieval	Associative Memory*	Visual-Auditory Learning (WJ-R)
	Meaningful Memory	Visual-Auditory Learning (WJ-R)
	Free Recall Memory	Recall of Objects (DAS)
Processing Speed	Perceptual Speed*	Visual Matching (WJ-R)
	Rate of Test-Taking	Visual Matching (WJ-R)
	Perceptual Speed*	Symbol Search (WISC-III)
	Rate of Test-Taking	Symbol Search (WISC-III)
Fluid Intelligence	Induction*	Matrices (SB:FE)
	Sequential Reasoning	Analysis-Synthesis (WJ-R)
	Quantitative Reasoning	Analysis-Synthesis (WJ-R)

Note. * = Previously found to be related to reading achievement.

ment through research and according to CHC Cross-Battery principles outlined in McGrew and Flanagan (1998).

Results of the reevaluations were included in a recent study titled "Utilizing Cattell-Horn-Carroll Cross-Battery Assessment to Predict Reading Achievement in Learning Disabled Middle School Students" (Miller, 2002). Results from the study generally supported previous studies in this area, such as McGrew (1993), McGrew, Flanagan, Keith, and Vanderwood (1997), and Keith (1999). Results at least partially substantiated the hypotheses that crystallized intelligence (Gc), processing speed (Gs), auditory processing (Ga), and short-term memory (Gsm) would be significant predictors of basic reading skills and reading comprehension in middle school students with learning disabilities. However, hypotheses that long-term retrieval (Glr) and fluid intelligence (Gf) would be significant predictors of basic reading skills and reading comprehension in these students were not substantiated (Miller, 2001).

The subtests used in the reevaluations are listed in Table 1 with corresponding broad and narrow ability classifications according to McGrew and Flanagan (1998). Subtests were administered from each of the following four intelligence test batteries: Woodcock-Johnson Tests of Cognitive Ability-Revised (WJ-R; Woodcock & Johnson, 1989); Differential Ability Scales (DAS; Elliott, 1990); Stanford-Binet Intelligence Scale: Fourth Edition (SB:FE; Thorndike, Hagan, & Sattler, 1986); and WISC-III (Wechsler, 1991).

Responses to the Revised Appr oach

I remember sharing the results of my reevaluations at team meetings with teachers and parents. The teachers at the school had received an in-service I conducted on CHC Cross-Battery assessment and appeared interested to perhaps see different cognitive profiles of their students. They, too, had expressed frustrations with the students' previous evaluations using the WISC-III due to that measure's lack of comprehensive assessment of students' strengths and needs. They also expressed frustration at the lack of assessment subtests that were not culturally loaded. I had explained to the teachers in the in-service that the previous assessments that diagnosed reading disabilities in the students not only were comprised of much culturally loaded material, but also did not reflect three reading related broad cognitive abilities identified in McGrew and Flanagan (1998) including long-term retrieval (Glr), auditory processing (Ga), and fluid intelligence (Gf),

Comprehensive Evaluation of Cognitive Abilities with Cultural and Linguistic Loading in Mind

as well as insufficient representation in the shortterm memory area (Gsm) according to CHC Cross-Battery principles. According to Snow, Burns, and Griffin (1998), assessment of reading in schools is often characterized by different instruments that may be redundant and incomplete with regard to assessing abilities necessary for reading proficiency. In addition, two of the subtests stated by the WISC-III authors (Wechsler, 1991) to measure visual processing (i.e., Picture Completion and Picture Arrangement) also were found to measure crystallized intelligence (Gc), a higher culturally loaded broad ability, in McGrew and Flanagan (1998) and, more recently, not classified empirically or logically in the Culture-Language Matrices in Flanagan and Ortiz (2001) due to the mixed ability representation.

As a result of the reevaluations, the teachers appeared very interested and excited to hear about possible newly uncovered broad ability areas that could be classified as strengths for their students as well as a more specific picture of broad ability weaknesses that helped to explain the specific learning disabilities in reading more clearly. The parents appeared equally pleased in understanding that more cognitive ability strengths could be identified from the reevaluations by using subtests that were not as highly culturally loaded, as well as having a more clear understanding of the reasons for their children's reading disabilities through possibly seeing other broad ability areas that were weaknesses, while not comprised of culturally loaded material. In fact, the parents of some of the students expressed that they had previously questioned learning disability diagnoses based on culturally loaded subtests.

Evaluating with Sensitivity T oward Culturally Loaded Material

Since that study, I have recently compared the culturally loaded material the students experienced in their initial evaluations with the CHC Cross-Battery reevaluations. Using the Culture-Language Matrices available in Flanagan and Ortiz (2001), I explored the degree of cultural loading on the WISC-III subtests the students completed as part of their initial evaluations. With regard to broad ability areas related to reading, two subtests measuring processing speed (Gs) and one subtest measuring shortterm memory (Gsm) were in the low culturally loaded degree range. Four subtests measuring crystallized intelligence (Gc) were in the high culturally loaded degree range. For the reevaluations, I knew that, in choosing subtests according to CHC Cross-Battery Assessment, I would explore more comprehensive abilities that were not as highly culturally loaded. However, at that time, I did not have the Culture-Language Matrices available.

In order to demonstrate the advantage with regard to the breadth and depth of cognitive abilities assessed in the reevaluations, consider the following breakdown of culture loadings. With regard to low culture loading, two processing speed (Gs) subtests were identified, in addition to one short-term memory (Gsm) subtest and two fluid intelligence (Gf) subtests. With regard to moderate culture loading, two long-term retrieval (Glr) subtests, two auditory processing (Ga) subtests, and one more short-term memory (Gsm) subtest were identified. Thus, three broad ability areas were identified at the low culture loading level and an additional two broad ability areas were identified at the moderate level without assessing crystallized intelligence (Gc). The two crystallized intelligence (Gc) subtests were again at the high culture loading level. These results reflect how, due to the specific nature of my reevaluation population, I was able to assess additional cognitive abilities related to reading achievement problems while excluding crystallized intelligence (Gc) variables due to the high cultural loading of those sub-

Based on the reason for referral, school psychologists need to be able to construct assessments that properly evaluate cognitive variables related to students' reading difficulties, while at the same time not compromising validity by using high culturally loaded subtests. In addition, understanding the relationship between crystallized intelligence (Gc) and reading development, school psychologists need to be careful to insure that the definition of specific learning disabilities in reading among culturally diverse populations needs to include cognitive processing weaknesses that are separate from the crystallized intelligence (Gc) factor.

Assessment of culturally and linguistically diverse populations for other types of academic problems as well as behavioral/emotional problems need to be carefully planned the same way. Gopaul-McNicol and Thomas-Presswood (1998) provide an excellent account of innovative educational approaches when assessing and providing intervention for culturally and linguistically diverse children. In addition, Kamphaus and Frick (2002) provide important guidelines for assessing children from diverse backgrounds and for assessing acculturation as part of evaluating child and adolescent personality and behavior.

134

Comprehensive Evaluation of Cognitive Abilities with Cultural and Linguistic Loading in Mind

Evaluating with Sensitivity T oward Linguistically Loaded Material

In the same way we should pay attention to the cultural loading of tests and subtests, we should be cautious about the validity of assessment materials with high linguistic loadings. Flanagan and Ortiz (2001) also discuss this related area in more depth.

In Gallaudet University's School Psychology Program, my colleagues and I teach assessment in a way that is always cautious about the validity of linguistically loaded subtests being administered to the deaf and hard of hearing population. English directions and test items need to routinely be translated into American Sign Language (ASL) or supplemented with different versions of Signed English for administration. The Verbal Scale of the WISC-III (Wechsler, 1991) is not considered to be a valid measure of deaf and hard of hearing students' crystallized intelligence (Gc). However, school psychologists experienced in evaluating deaf and hard of hearing students could provide information regarding students' levels of verbal English abilities when compared to their hearing peers. Proper documentation needs to occur when interpreting results and writing reports to reflect the validity effects present when adapting English crystallized intelligence (Gc) questions into an ASL equivalent. Moores and Sweet (1990) and Geers and Moog (1989) provide information regarding criterion related validity of the WISC-R (Wechsler, 1974) Verbal Scale subtests with deaf and hard of hearing adolescents, while Blennerhassett and Traxler (2000) provide information regarding WISC-III Verbal Scale utilization and accommodation with deaf and hard of hearing students. In addition, Maller (1996,1997) provides information regarding the use of verbal tests with deaf children. As I alluded to in the previous section, knowledge of the social context, including the family, the language, and the effects of specific cultural values and beliefs, needs to be taken into account among the deaf and hard of hearing population similar to other culturally and linguistically diverse pop-

Interestingly, recent research in the Cued Speech area has related the effectiveness of Cued Speech for conveying English at the phonemic level and developing deaf children's reading abilities (LaSasso & Metzger, 1998). Future research in this area could have an impact on the conceptualization of phonological processing as a broad cognitive ability among deaf and hard of hearing students that is present, but that has not, as of yet, been fully assessed.

Summary

Research in this area continues to explore relations between measures of CHC cognitive abilities and reading achievement at different age periods (Evans, Floyd, McGrew, & Leforgee, 2002). As more school psychologists become aware of the advantages of CHC Cross-Battery applications, increased numbers of evaluations will hopefully be conducted according to CHC Cross-Battery principles and can accordingly be reviewed for cognitive variable relationships with different achievement areas. Educators could then increase the number and variety of instructional strategies to help students acquire and retain reading skills through increasing the number and relevancy of assessed abilities available in evaluations. In addition, school psychologists can identify a broader picture of strengths and weaknesses among cognitive abilities through CHC Cross-Battery Assessment that in turn can lead to increased instructional recommendations for educators.

The value of using CHC Cross-Battery Assessment can also be applied toward working with culturally and linguistically diverse student populations. School psychologists are becoming increasingly aware of the diverse cultural and linguistic groups that are represented by entire school systems, individual schools, and individual students in classrooms. Practitioners could avoid using subtests in evaluations that had high culturally and linguistically loaded material or at least document that caution needs to be used when interpreting those subtests. Evaluation using standardized testing needs to follow the same guidelines and cautions used when evaluating culturally and linguistically diverse populations using more qualitative assessment, such as interviews and observations. Sattler (1997) provides valuable guidelines to consider when interviewing culturally and linguistically diverse populations. The flexibility of using CHC Cross-Battery Assessment to guide the assessment and meet the needs of the individual child while at the same time being sensitive to the unique cultural and linguistic makeup of the child appears to be an extremely important variable in guiding school psychologists' evaluations in the future.

Please e-mail all submission for The Commentary Section to: LREDDY2271@aol.com

Comprehensive Evaluation of Cognitive Abilities with Cultural and Linguistic Loading in Mind

References

- Blennerhassett, L., & T raxler, C. (2000, April). WISC-III verbal scale utilization and accommodation with deaf and hard of hearing students. Paper presented at AERA Annual Meeting, New Orleans, LA
- Carroll, J. B. (1993). Human cognitive abilities: A survey of factor-analytic studies. Cambridge, England: Cambridge University Press.
- Carroll, J. B. (1997). The thr ee-stratum theory of cognitive abilities. In D. P. Flanagan, J. L. Genshaft, & P . L. Harrison (Eds.), *Contemporary intellectual assessment: Theories, tests, and issues* (pp. 122-130). New York: Guilford.
- Elliott, C. D. (1990). *Differential Ability Scales*. San Antonio, TX: Psychological Corporation.
- Evans, J. J., Floyd, R. G., McGr ew, K. S., & Lefor gee, M. H. (2002). The relations between measures of Cattell-Horn-Carroll (CHC) cognitive abilities and reading achievement during childhood and adolescence. School Psychology Review, 31, 246-262.
- Flanagan, D. P., McGrew, K. S., & Or tiz, S. O. (2000). The Wechsler Intelligence Scales and Gf-Gc Theory: A contemporary approach to interpretation. Boston: Allyn & Bacon.
- Flanagan, D. P., & Ortiz, S. O. (2001). Essentials of crossbattery assessment. New York: John Wiley & Sons.
- Geers, A., & Moog, G. (1989). Factors pr edictive of development of literacy in pr ofoundly hearing impaired adolescents. *The Volta Review*, 91, 69-86.
- Gopaul-McNicol, S., & Thomas-Pr esswood, T. N. (1998). Working with linguistically and culturally different children: Innovative clinical and educational approaches. Boston: Allyn & Bacon.
- Horn, J. L., & Noll, J. (1997). Human cognitive capabilities: Gf-Gc theory. In D. P. Flanagan, J. L. Genshaft, & P. L. Harrison (Eds.), *Contemporary intellectual assessment: Theories, tests, and issues* (pp. 53-91). New York: Guilford.
- Kamphaus, R. W. (1993). Clinical assessment of children's intelligence. Boston: Allyn and Bacon.
- Kamphaus, R. W., & Frick, P. J. (2002). Clinical assessment of child and adolescent personality and behavior (2nd ed.). Boston: Allyn & Bacon.
- Kaufman, A. S. (1979). Intelligent testing with the WISC-R. New York: Wilev.
- Kaufman, A. S. (1990). Assessing adolescent and adult intelligence. Boston: Allyn & Bacon.
- Kaufman, A. S. (1994). Intelligent testing with the WISC-III. New York: Wiley.
- LaSasso, C. J., & Metzger , M. M. (1998). An alter native route for preparing deaf children for BiBi pr ograms: The home language as L1 and cued speech for conveying traditionally spoken languages. *Journal of Deaf Studies* & Deaf Education, 3, 265-289.
- Maller, S. J. (1996, Mar ch). Verbal tests with deaf children.

 Paper presented at the annual meeting of the National
 Association of School Psychologists, Atlanta, GA.
- Maller, S. J. (1997). Deafness and WISC-III item dif ficulty. Invariance and fit. *Journal of School Psychology*, 35, 299-314.
- McGrew, K. S. (1993). The relationship between the WJ-R Gf-Gc cognitive clusters and reading achievement across the lifespan. *Journal of Psychoeducational Assessment* [Monograph Series: WJ-R Monograph], 39-53.
- McGrew, K. S., & Flanagan, D. P. (1998). The intelligence test desk reference: Gf-Gc cross-battery assessment.

 Boston: Allyn & Bacon.
- McGrew, K. S., Flanagan, D. P., Keith, T. Z., & V anderwood, M. (1997). Beyond g: The impact of Gf-Gc specific cognitive abilities r esearch on the future use and interpretation of intelligence tests in the schools. School Psychology Review, 26, 189-210.
- Miller, B. D. (2002, Mar ch). Utilizing Cattell-Horn-Carroll cross battery assessment to predict reading achievement in learning disabled middle school students. Paper presented at the National Association of School Psychologists 2002 Annual Convention, Chicago, IL.

- Moores, D. F., & Sweet, C. (1990). Factors pr edictive of school achievement. In D. F. Moores & K. P. Meadow-Orlans (Eds.), Educational and developmental aspects of deafness. Washington, DC: Gallaudet University Pr ess.
- Salvia, J. A., & Ysseldyke, J. E. (1995). Assessment in special and remedial education (6th edition). Boston: Houghton Mifflin.
- Sattler, J. (1997). Clinical and forensic interviewing of children and families. San Diego: Jer ome M. Sattler Publications
- Snow, C. E., Bur ns, M. S., & Grif fin, P. (1998). Preventing reading difficulties in young children. Washington, DC: National Academy Press.
- Thorndike, R. L., Hagen, E. P., & Sattler, J. M. (1986). Stanford-Binet Intelligence Scale: Fourth Edition. Chicago: Riverside.
- U. S. Depar tment of Education. Sixteenth annual report to Congress on the implementation of the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act. Washington, DC: Author.
- Wechsler, D. (1974). Wechsler Intelligence Scale for Children-Revised. San Antonio, TX: Psychological Corporation.
- Wechsler, D. (1991). Wechsler Intelligence Scale for Children-Third Edition. San Antonio, TX: Psychological Corporation.
- Woodcock, R. W., & Johnson, M. B. (1989). Woodcock-Johnson Psycho-Educational Battery-Revised. Chicago: Riverside

Climbing Out of the Ivory Tower by Making the Swap:

An assistant Professor Exchanges Roles with an Experienced Local School Psychologist for the 2002-2003 Academic Year

Betty DeBoer University of Wisconsin-La Crosse

"The longer
I teach, the
more confident I am in
the areas
that I teach
and the less
confident
and updated
I feel in the
areas that I
do not
teach."

Identifying the Need for Gaining Mor e Experience in Schools

hen I interviewed for the position of assistant professor at the University of Wisconsin-La Crosse, one original question the interview committee asked was something like, "What do you see as an area you would potentially need to work on in order to fulfill your role here to the best extent possible?" Without hesitation, I responded "Full-time, hands-on, in-school, school psychology experience." (Okay, first I explained how all the wonderful experiences in my Ph.D. program at the University of Wisconsin-Madison, my pre-doctoral internship experience at the University of Wisconsin-Madison Hospital's University Affiliated Program, the Waisman Center, and two research and clinical postdoctoral experiences at Washington University in St. Louis and at Johns Hopkins Hospital's University Affiliated Program, the Kennedy Krieger Institute, more than prepared me well for the basics of this role.) The next question was whether I would be willing to look for hands-on, in-school experience once I was hired and settled into my new position. I said "yes." Inside, I was overjoyed with the realization that this university was committed to keeping their professors out of the ivory tower.

I have now been an assistant professor in the School Psychology Program at the University of Wisconsin-La Crosse for five years. I have taught or co-taught 4-6 classes per semester with no classes being the same within the same year. Needless to say, I have been "kept busy" with my "regular" teaching, service, and research responsibilities. I managed to work in some limited "hands-on experiences" intermittently in the last five years, but not enough to let myself believe I was close to meeting NASP's training standards for faculty. According to these standards, faculty members are to have at least two years of in-school experience as school psychologists. I have always assumed this meant two "full-time" years.

The reality is that at this point, I have had no full-time experience working in schools. The longer I teach, the more confident I am in the areas that I teach and the less confident and updated I feel in the areas that I do not teach. I am working my way into the ivory tower... or maybe I'm already there. Beyond my practicum experiences as a graduate student, my experience working with children is primarily limited to hospital work with children with developmental delays or behavioral challenges. These were excellent and relevant experiences to have; however, they did not give me the diverse types of direct experiences that I am now requiring of my graduate students.

Addressing the Need

With the unswerving support of my Program Director, Dr. Milton Dehn, my Department Chair, Dr. Betsy Morgan, and my Dean, Dr. John Magerus, I considered various options to increase my experience. For reasons too lengthy to describe in this article, I finally decided to recruit a capable local school psychologist, Ms. Susan Wabuansee, for a one-year swap. Incredible barriers were anticipated from the school. Within a short time, however, Ms. Wabuansee and I were staring at each other in disbelief. The proposal was approved by the school board without a hitch.

The arrangement is that I remain employed and paid by the university and Ms. Wabaunsee remains employed and paid by her school district. We are not officially employed by each other's place of employment. We are simply swapping duties for one year. Ms. Wabaunsee's courses were selected to overlap with her experience, interest, and skills. Dr. Robert Dixon and Dr. Milton Dehn, the other faculty members in the school psychology program, were flexible in the assignment of their courses to help accommodate this one-year arrangement.

Climbing Out of the Ivor y Tower by Making the Swap:

Anticipated Benefits of the "Swap"

I expect that spending a full year working as a school psychologist will benefit my students, my department, and the school psychology program in the same ways it will benefit me. First, this experience will help me come closer to meeting the NASP standards for trainers. I will likely request a similar leave in the future to obtain the second year of required experience. Second, it will help me appreciate the daily culture and realities of schools. I will bring these realities into my examples in every lecture, and if needed, will update assignments to be consistent with those realities. Third, I will better understand current student, teacher, and parent concerns, and practice interviewing, assessment, and

intervention approaches I teach. This will give me the opportunities to refresh and update my applied skills and to, again, bring these experiences back into the classroom as examples. Fourth, I will update myself on techniques in school psychology areas that I do not directly teach but that are used in the schools and on which I supervise students during their practica. I strongly believe that working in a school will improve my teaching in another important way: my students will respect my assignments and my opinions on topics even more, knowing that I have had this very recent applied experience. Finally, during the year I practice, I will develop and collect work samples that I can present to students. Ms. Wabaunsee will be providing students with rich examples from her own experiences in the courses she teaches.

The school district and Ms. Wabaunsee benefit also. The school district will have a very enthusiastic new person on board with new ideas and approaches to working with children. The parents and teachers will have access to someone with new perspectives as well. Ms. Wabaunsee will update her knowledge significantly and return to her position the following year more refreshed.

Preparation for the Swap

Ms. Wabuansee and I are meeting regularly to prepare for this swap. We live a comfortable driving distance from one another and plan to continue to guide one another in our duties throughout the year. If there is interest by the readers, a potential future article could address how each of us prepared for the swap.

Please e-mail all submission for The Commentary Section to: LREDDY2271@aol.com

HELP US OUT

Ms. Wabuansee and I $both\ anticipate\ an$ exciting and challenging year. We will happily report on issues that interest readers. Please feel free to email me with suggestions on topics related to this swap at miller.bett@uwlax.eduDeBoer.Bett@uwlax.edu. If this swap is successful, it may serve as a model for other trainers to follow in the future.

American Academy of School Psychology Response to Report of the President's Commission on Excellence in Special Education

he American Academy of School Psychology
(AASP) consists of all holders of the
Diplomate in School Psychology awarded by
the American Board of Professional Psychology
(ABPP). The AASP maintains a charge to promote
the highest professional standards in school psychology. In so doing, the AASP strives to represent a balanced voice based on the views of very experienced
professionals who are broadly trained to blend scientific evidence with clinical experience in school
psychology practice.

The AASP is greatly concerned about certain aspects of The Report of the President's Commission on Excellence in Special Education (hereafter called the President's Commission Report or the Report) that propose drastic changes to the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA). This position paper represents the views of the majority (92%) of members of AASP and its ad hoc committee on this issue. We seek to clarify these concerns and offer our recommendation about needed changes in IDEA.

The President's Commission Report recommends that the special education identification process should be drastically changed, particularly in the area of learning disabilities. Although we agree with the Report's emphasis on early intervention to prevent academic failure, we are concerned with the Report's focus on the shortcomings of an IQ or composite score in identifying the core processes that cause learning problems. The Report's perspective on this matter appears to reflect the thinking of only one constituency in a long, ongoing debate about the nature, diagnosis, education and treatment of students with learning disabilities.

We assert that there is definitive evidence that children with bona fide learning disabilities, as currently understood by most neurologists, psychologists and researchers, have problems with typical academic learning. These problems may be biologically-based and affect, in widely-varying degrees and patterns, the ability to process, remember, and produce information. Further, the diagnosis of disability and development of interventions in this area is complex and is dependent on the scientific knowl-

edge and practical experience of skilled practitioners. For example, children with learning disabilities may have concomitant psycho-educational problems such as Attention-Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder, behavior management needs, and/or low self-esteem.

We contend that appropriately trained and knowledgeable school psychologists, often as part of a multidisciplinary team, are needed to assess children, adolescents, and young adults with potential learning disorders in order to determine the presence, nature, and severity of a disability. Specific knowledge gained from the assessment provides a scientific basis for recommended treatment and intervention plans. Assessment is a complex process that requires multiple sources of information, including standardized, norm-referenced tests, interviews, observations, curriculum-based assessments, and informed clinical judgment. Because of this, we believe that some of the delimiting statements in the Report will be damaging to the effective utilization of a comprehensive approach to the identification and education of individuals with learning disabili-

Use Norm-Referenced Tests Appropriately in Learning Disabilities Assessment and Programming

The AASP believes that psycho-educational assessment, using psychometrically sound norm-referenced instruments, is an important part of school interventions. These are tests that have been nationally standardized on large numbers of individuals to derive a measurement tool that is dependable and accurate. Reliable and valid psychometric instruments provide documentation of both ability and disability, assist in identifying needed services and interventions, and provide the necessary benchmarks for yearly monitoring of academic performance. As part of a comprehensive assessment, reliable and valid tests are necessary for an objective understanding of the core psychological processes that influence learning. This is known as cognitive assessment.

Cognitive assessment provides useful information about an individual's capabilities including, but

"The President's Commission Report recommends that the special education identification process should be drastically changed, particularly in the area of learning disabilities."

American Academy of School Psychology Response to Report of the Pr esident's Commission on Excellence in Special Education

not limited to, an overall measure of general intellectual ability. Rather than testing solely to obtain an IQ score, cognitive assessments should more appropriately be used to identify the core processes or functions causing an academic problem that are amenable to intervention or that require educational accommodations. Importantly, norm-referenced documentation of limitations in cognitive processing is required for legal protections and the provision of a rationale for the need for accommodations. In addition, cognitive assessments provide the link between identification of special education needs and intervention plans. Students' strengths and weaknesses in cognitive abilities are used to design specific academic interventions. Strengths and weaknesses in different cognitive processes are linked to identification and treatment of specific learning disabilities, including memory storage and retrieval, auditory processing, processing speed, attention, abstract reasoning, and language development. Finally, cognitive tests are useful for early identification of information-processing weaknesses (such as a delay in auditory processing or phonological awareness) that can lead to academic failure if left untreated.

Although not all referral concerns require norm-referenced assessment as a precondition of intervention plans or instructional modifications, in order to qualify for special education services, students should be evaluated on an individual basis and objectively assessed for the presence and severity of intra-individual differences in cognitive abilities, language capabilities, behavior, and areas of academic achievement. Additionally, a comprehensive evaluation should include multiple sources of information, including standardized, norm-referenced tests, interviews, observations, curriculum-based assessments, and informed clinical judgment. However, the core of a comprehensive evaluation is an accurate, normreferenced assessment of student strengths and weaknesses in a variety of cognitive processes.

Eliminate the Mandated Discr epancy Formula but Not Compr ehensive Assessment

Many Fellows of the AASP are senior school psychologists who share an historical perspective on the Education of All Handicapped Children Act (EAHCA, now IDEA). In 1975, when the EAHCA was first enacted, many states reported problems with establishing objective criteria for identifying a learning disability. With the goal of establishing objective criteria for identifying children for ser-

vices, the criterion of a discrepancy between intellectual ability and achievement was suggested in an effort to help make a distinction between children with learning disabilities and those with other academic problems. From the outset, however, the concept of an ability/achievement discrepancy was controversial. The criterion has resulted in much dissatisfaction, particularly as it is interpreted in various state statutes and implemented by local education agency practices. Today, conceptualizations of the presence and nature of specific learning disabilities are changing. The concept of an ability/achievement discrepancy has outlived its usefulness and should no longer be used as a necessary condition for provision of special services.

Broaden Rather Than Delimit the T ools and Techniques Available To Diagnose Learning Disabilities

Based on the language suggested in the IDEA, many state regulations required that determination of a learning disability to be dependent on a specific degree of discrepancy between a child's intellectual ability and achievement. In many states and local education agencies, this created a litmus test for identification of a learning disability. In some local education agency practices, the presence of a defined ability/achievement discrepancy was used as the sole, determining criteria for service provision. As a consequence, these local education agencies have been out of compliance with the intent of the federal legislation because they have been using a single score to drive eligibility decisions (An ability/achievement comparison between any two tests results in a single discrepancy score). In contrast, the IDEA [300.541 (a) (3)] requires that a variety of sources must be considered in making eligibility decisions. Thus, the sole use of a discrepancy score, despite claims that it represents results from two tests, violates the requirement that eligibility must not be based on a single test or procedure.

Consequently, the AASP recommends that the criterion of an ability/achievement discrepancy should not be viewed as essential to qualify a student for services. Many students with neurologically based learning disorders do not exhibit an ability/achievement discrepancy. A learning disability can affect intelligence test performance as well as achievement test performance. Scores on both ability and performance measures may be lowered by the disability to the extent that there is not a severe discrepancy between the two. Granted, however, an

School Psychology Related Articles in the APA Monitor and Monitor on Psychology, 1974-2002

Tom Fagan and Tim Allen University of Memphis

he following list of references was compiled from a page-by-page search of the APA Monitor and Monitor on Psychology collection of Tom Fagan. Articles were selected that had relevance to school psychology and a copy was made of each article for archival storage. The project was undertaken in order to cull the most important items before discarding the remainder of the APA newsletter collection. The list is intended to assist school psychology researchers in identifying potentially useful items that appeared in the APA Monitor or Monitor on Psychology over the past 30 years. Though selective, the items pertain to many areas of school psychology, including assessment, ethics, roles and functions, training, and accreditation. A review of the list reveals that items specifically about school psychology were infrequent in the early years of the APA newsletter, but have increased in frequency in the past 15 years. This probably reflects the efforts of the APA Division of School Psychology to increase the visibility of the field and the ongoing activities of the Education and Practice Directorates. The items provide perspective on several events, including the Larry P. case, ethics revisions, comprehensive service provision, personnel shortages, and the perennial master's issue within the APA.

To our knowledge, libraries do not maintain collections of association newsletters. The APA Archives has a complete collection of the APA Monitor and Monitor on Psychology (dating to the late 1960s), but they are accessible only by visiting the archives in Washington, DC. The publication changed its title and shifted from a newspaper to a magazine format in January, 2000 (Volume 31, No. 1). A single copy of the articles listed will be provided on request as per an agreement with the APA Permissions Office. For copies, contact Tom Fagan, 202 Psychology, University of Memphis, Memphis, TN 38152-3230. 901-678-4676, or tom-fagan@mail.psyc.memphis.edu. Except for postage, there is no charge for this service. Complete collections of the Division 16 (APA) and NASP newsletters are also permanently maintained and accessible

1974-1979

- Asher, J. (1974). Are MA's undermining professional psychology? *APA Monitor*, 5(3), 4-5.
- Berger, M., & Tyler, F. (1975). What underlies the master's issue? Two views. *APA Monitor*, 6(2), 12-13
- Lambert, N., Meyers, C. E., & Opton, Jr., E. (1977). From California...two views. APA Monitor, 8(4), 4-5, 18.
- Sternberg, R. (1977). A perspective on the I.Q. APA Monitor, 8(8), 3, 17.
- I.Q. tests on trial. (1977). APA Monitor, 8(11), 5, 18.
- Exhibit A: I.Q. trial: Plaintiffs take the stand. (1977). $APA\ Monitor,\ 8(12),\ 4-5.$
- Exhibit B: I.Q. trial: State witness testifies. (1978). *APA Monitor*, 9(1), 15.
- Exhibit C: I.Q. trial: Defense experts testify. (1978). $APA\ Monitor,\ 9(4),\ 8-9.$
- Proposed accreditation criteria. (1978). APA Monitor, 9(7), 14-16.
- Education and credentialing in psychology. (1978). *APA Monitor*, 9(8), 13.
- Asher, J., & Asher, J. (1978). Setting psychology's house in order. *APA Monitor*, 9(9 & 10), 8, 44.
- Certifying the certifiers. (1978). APA Monitor, 9(9 & 10), 8, 45.
- Labels out; Congress agrees on functional disabilities definition. (1978). *APA Monitor*, 9(11), 12.
- Licensure and certification. (1978). APA Monitor, 9(11), 17.
- Plotkin, R. (1978). In the balance: Through the looking glass: Clients' access to their own records. *APA Monitor*, *9*(12), 10.
- Albin, R. S. (1978). Retraining. The second time around. APA Monitor, 9(12), 5, 21.
- New internship rules. (1978). APA Monitor, 9(12),
- Olsen, L. (1978). Reflections on credentialing. *APA Monitor*, 9(12), 3, 20.
- Foltz, D. (1979). High court rules to protect job testing confidentiality. *APA Monitor*, 10(4), 1.
- Accreditation criteria. (1979). APA Monitor, 10(4), 14-17.

140 CONTINUED ON PAGE 141

School Psychology Related Ar ticles in the APA Monitor and Monitor on Psychology, 1974-2002

- Plotkin, R. (1979). Suing your parents: Parental malpractice. *APA Monitor*, 10(6), 12.
- Research shield law takes effect. (1979). APA Monitor, 10(6), 14.
- Anderson, J. (1979). Mental health counselors launch certification. *APA Monitor*, 10(7 & 8), 4, 16.
- Foltz, D. (1979). "Snowball effect" seen in truth in testing movement. *APA Monitor*, 10(9 & 10), 3, 35.
- Latest changes in the ethics code. (1979). APA Monitor; 10(11), 16-17.
- Judge strikes down I.Q. testing. (1979). APA Monitor, 10(11), 8.
- Council votes to scrub work on state licensing standards, approves two divisions. (1979). *APA Monitor*, 10(11), 1, 7.
- Opton, Jr. E. (1979). A psychologist takes a closer look at the recent landmark Larry P. opinion. *APA Monitor*, 10(12), 1, 4.

1980-1984

- Foltz, D. (1980). Ohio malpractice suit plowing legal ground for specialty standards in psychology. APA Monitor, 11(3), 5.
- Humphreys, L. (1980). Larry P.: Asking the wrong question? *APA Monitor*, 11(4), 12.
- Armstrong, B. (1980). Illinois judge upholds I.Q. test use: Departs from Larry P. *APA Monitor*, 11(11), 6-7.
- Foltz, D. (1980). APA enters case of fired psychologist. *APA Monitor*, 11(11), 6, 9.
- Foltz, D. (1981). Court backs fired school psychologist. *APA Monitor*, 12(2), 12, 41.
- Sattler, J. (1981). "Larry P." appeal filed. *APA Monitor*, 12(3), 15.
- Wald, P. M. (1982). Become a real "friend of the court." *APA Monitor*, 13(2), 5.
- Pallak, M., & Kaplinski, E. (1982). APA/NASP to try joint accreditation. *APA Monitor*, 13(5), 22.
- Fagan, T. (1982). Letter to the editor. APA Monitor, 13(8), 5. (Regarding APA/NASP Task Force item and erroneous data about NASP)
- Goodstein, L. D. (1983). Wavering on waiving? The correct policy on co-payments. *APA Monitor*, 14(7), 5.

1985-1989

- Turkington, C. (1985). State associations exchange solutions to mutual concerns. *APA Monitor*, 16(1), 19.
- Bales, J. (1986). Mental health in Memphis schools. $APA\ Monitor,\ 17(8),\ 46.$
- Landers, S. (1986). Help for kids. Senate bill spotlights disabled preschoolers. APA Monitor, 17(8), 38-39.

- Landers, S. (1986). Judge reiterates I.Q. test ban. California schools told to seek alternatives for special education. *APA Monitor*, 17(12), 18.
- Landers, S. (1987). Slow learners often unhelped. *APA Monitor*, 18(2), 9, 14.
- Landers, S. (1987). PL 94-142 not helping emotionally disturbed. *APA Monitor*, 18(3), 27.
- DeAngelis, T. (1987). School manual in process. *APA Monitor*, 18(9), 48.
- DeAngelis, T. (1987). Yale program expands school problem-solving. *APA Monitor*, 18(10), 28.
- Landers, S. (1987). LD definition disputed. APA Monitor, 18(12), 35.
- Bales, J. (1988). Supreme Court's PL 94-142 ruling wins accolades. *APA Monitor*, 19(3), 27.
- DeAngelis, T. (1988). NASP sets certifying test. *APA Monitor*, 19(6), 19.
- DeAngelis, T. (1988). School policy position filled. *APA Monitor*, 19(9), 18.
- Bales, J. (1988). Wanted: A label without stigma. *APA Monitor*, 19(10), 32.

1990-1994

- Moses, S. (1990). Thorny questions snag master's degree issue. *APA Monitor*, 21(1), 32-33.
- Freiberg, P. (1990). The news for disturbed students: Good and bad. *APA Monitor*, 21(11), 38.
- Moses, S. (1990). School psychologists raise sights. *APA Monitor*, 21(11), 36.
- Moses, S. (1990). Unusual coalition nixes inclusion of ADD in bill. APA Monitor, $\mathcal{Z}1(11)$, 37.
- Moses, S. (1991). Psychologists tell of job frustrations in schools. *APA Monitor*, 22(1), 16.
- Moses, S. (1991). Schools cannot easily buck student tracking. *APA Monitor*, 22(7), 46.
- Moses, S. (1991). Look at student needs, APA urges goals panel. *APA Monitor*, 22(8), 31.
- Moses, S. (1991). Special-ed assessment plans opposed. *APA Monitor*, 22(12), 36-37.
- Turkington, C. (1992). Ruling opens the door-a crack-to IQ-testing some black kids. APA Monitor, 23(12), 28-29.
- Sardella, S. (1994). Schools could be sites for kids' primary care. *APA Monitor*, 25(3), 36.
- DeGroot, G. (1994). Psychologists are key to school reforms. *APA Monitor*, *25*(6), 38-39.
- DeGroot, G. (1994). Risk of liability for school psychologists and counselors is rising. *APA Monitor*, 25(7), 1, 58.
- Sleek, S. (1994). Psychology is finding a home in school-based health clinics. *APA Monitor*, 25(9),

School Psychology Related Ar ticles in the APA Monitor and Monitor on Psychology, 1974-2002

- Martin, S. (1994). School Psychologists: Little time for counseling. *APA Monitor*, 25(10), 46. (says volume 27 on cover)
- Custer, G. (1994). Schools of the future will serve many needs. *APA Monitor*, 25(10), 46. (says volume 27 on cover)

1995-1999

- LaBreche, L. (1995). Switching schools can hurt selfesteem. *APA Monitor*, 26(3), 40-41.
- Murray, B. (1996). Task force defines psychology's role in schools. *APA Monitor*, 26(4), 34.
- Murray, B. (1995). School-based clinics get a boost from the CDC. *APA Monitor*, 26(7), 56.
- Clay, R. A. (1996). New state laws jeopardize fate of school psychology. *APA Monitor*, 27(6), 25.
- Sleek, S. (1996). Members confront master's licensing. *APA Monitor*, 27(9), 44.
- Murray, B. (1997). APA advocacy secures gains for children with disabilities. APA Monitor, 28(1), 46.
- Martin, S. (1997). Innovators expand role of school psychologists. *APA Monitor*, 28(6), 30-31.
- Clay, R. A. (1997). Research improves the lives of children with disabilities. *APA Monitor*, 28(6), 34
- Seppa, N. (1997). Early intervention is key to mending reading problems. APA Monitor, 28(6), 24-25.
- Seppa, N. (1997). Internalizing disorders overlooked in schools. *APA Monitor*; 28(6), 30.
- Murray, B. (1997). How do psychologists define "school phobia"? *APA Monitor*, 28(9), 38.
- Murray, B. (1997). School phobias hold many children back. *APA Monitor*, 28(9), 38-39.
- Clay, R. A. (1998). School psychologists work to fill gaps in children's services. *APA Monitor*, 29(1), 10
- Clay, R. A. (1998). New laws aid children with disabilities. *APA Monitor*, 29(1), 18.
- Martin, S. (1998). Council approves two specialties, a proficiency. *APA Monitor*, 29(4), 42-43.
- Becker, E. (1999). Pending laws could strip away IDEA protections. *APA Monitor*, 30(9), 50.

2000-June, 2002

- DeAngelis, T. (2000). A new generation of school psychologists. *Monitor On Psychology*, 31(8), 31.
- DeAngelis, T. (2000). In the aftermath of Columbine. *Monitor On Psychology*, 31(8), 33.
- DeAngelis, T. (2000). School Psychologists: In demand and expanding their reach. *Monitor On Psychology*, 31(8), 30-32.
- Rabasca, L. (2000). Making the case for more schoolbased mental health services. *Monitor On Psychology*, 31(8), 34-35.
- Ethical Principles of Psychologists and Code of Conduct. (2001). *Monitor On Psychology*, 32(2), 87-88. (Section 9 on Assessment)
- Murray, B. (2002). A new assignment for psychologists. *Monitor On Psychology*, 33(1), 62-63.
- Murray, B. (2002). It's time psychology went to school. *Monitor On Psychology*, 33(1), 64.
- Behnke, S., & Warner, E. (2002). Confidentiality in the treatment of adolescents. *Monitor On Psychology*, 33(3), 44-45.
- Murray, B. (2002). Psychology training gets major recognition. Monitor On Psychology, 33(3), 22-23
- Daw, J. (2002). New Mexico becomes the first state to gain Rx privileges. *Monitor On Psychology*, 33(4), 24-25.
- Behnke, S., & Kinscherff, R. (2002). Must a psychologist report past child abuse? *Monitor On Psychology*, 33(5), 56-57.
- Smith, J. (2002). Where are recent grads getting jobs? *Monitor On Psychology*, 33(6), 28-29.
- Murray, B. (2002). Debating the doctorate's future: Education or vocational training? *Monitor On Psychology*, 33(6), 36-38.

"Participate in the 2002 School Pyschology Future's Conference From a Remote Site — Or Your Own Computer"

Patti L. Harrison. Conference Co-Chair

uring Fall 2002, activities for the 2002 conference on the Future of School Psychology will be held, including a pre-conference webcast on Thursday, September 19 (2:00 p.m. EST) and the conference itself on November 14-16 in Indianapolis. It has been 25 years since school psychology last held a major conference to reflect on the profession and to develop an agenda for the future. School psychology has undergone a tremendous growth in terms of membership in our profession and the vision that we have for the work that we do. The 2002 future's conference will allow us to evaluate our field and develop strategic actions for the future.

About 65 school psychologists have been selected for on-site participation in the conference. However, we invite ALL SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGISTS to be active participants in the conference. We conceptualize the 2002 School Psychology Future's Conference as a multi-site collaboration. Keynote presentations will be webcast from Indianapolis, and web-based electronic forums will allow interaction across all multiple sites. Internet technology will allow numerous school psychologists from across the United States—and around the world—to contribute to the conference, be part of broad-scale activities for the future of school psychology, and develop local and state implementation of the action plans resulting from the conference.

There are many ways that school psychologists can participate, using the conference website at http://www.indiana.edu/~futures/:

Prior to the confer ence:

- Provide information about needs in your school district or organization and suggest directions we should take in school psychology. Visit the website and select "E-Forum" to submit your responses to the Focus Group Questionnaire or post messages to the E-Forum.
- Review keynote papers and other reading materials. Access these materials at the conference website www.indiana.edu/~futures/—select
 "Papers."

During the confer ence:

Participate in "realtime" conference activities using one of two remote participation options. However, we strongly encourage the first option that involves gathering with a group of other school psychologists.

- Universities, state agencies, and school districts with a distance education classroom outfitted with POLYCOM equipment can host a remote group site where local groups of practitioners, university faculty, or graduate students participate in all aspects of the conference. Remote sites will be strongly encouraged to participate in the webcast of the pre-conference keynote presentation on September 19. Participation in the pre-conference webcast will allow any technical difficulties to be resolved prior to the November conference. If for any reason a remote site experiences technical difficulties, the pre-conference address will be archived and available shortly after the webcast takes place. On Thursday, November 14 the first session of the conference in Indianapolis begins at 3:00 p.m. (EST), and the final session will conclude at 5:00 p.m. on Saturday, November 16. Remote group sites will view live webcasts of all presentations. When there are times for breakout sessions, participants at the remote sites will be able to engage in the same group tasks with the same materials as the on-site participants in Indianapolis. Through an electronic forum, remote sites will be able to interact with each other and with the Indianapolis site. If you are interested in hosting a remote group site, please contact Jack Cummings
 - $(cummings@indiana.edu)\ for\ more\ information.$
- A second, although less preferred option is for you to participate as an individual from your home or office computer by viewing live webcasts of conference keynote addresses and sending emails to on-site participants during the conference. You must be connected to the Internet in order to view the presentations. A DSL or a cable modem is recommended. For more information, go to the conference web site, www.indiana.edu/~futures/ and click on "Remote Sites."

Report from APA Council of Representatives August 2002

Cindy Carlson & Steve DeMers

rogress was reported in Council in several domains. Following five years of work, Council approved the revision of the Ethical Principles of Psychologists and Code of Conduct. Within Division 16, appreciation is extended to Dr. Thomas Oakland for his work on the APA ethics revision committee on the behalf of school psychology, as well as to the ethics committee of Division 16 for the numerous drafts to which they have provided review and response over the years. Council also approved as policy Guidelines on Multicultural Education, Training, Research, Practice and Organizational Change for Psychologists. Finally, a new CEO-designate, Dr. Norman Anderson was introduced to Council. Although there appeared to be very strong support for the selection of Norman Anderson to replace retiring CEO, Ray Fowler, finalization of the decision awaits formal ratification by Council members via mail ballot. Dr. Norman Anderson is former head of the Division of the Social and Behavioral Sciences at NIH.

Council also approved several initiatives related to APAGS, the graduate student organization. These included support for a magazine devoted to graduate student issues, and approval of a bylaws change to permit a representative from APAGS to be a voting member of Council and a non-voting member of the Board of Directors. These by-law changes will need to be ratified by the entire membership of APA, so be aware that you will be asked to vote on these changes. Your Council representatives recommend approval of both measures.

Considerable Council time was devoted to an update on the financial picture of APA. Like many similar associations, APA is experiencing a significantly different financial picture than predicted prior to the events of the past year. To alleviate the financial stress, Council approved the following measures: a) a \$10.00 increase in annual dues, and b) refinancing of the two buildings owned by APA.

Additionally, APA has engaged in a very successful voluntary resignation/retirement program to reduce staff costs, reduced APA Board meetings from twice to once for the year 2003, and cancelled several conferences including the Education Leadership Conference

Council approved the following Division 16 nominations for fellow status: Mary Beth Doll and Thomas Powers. Our congratulations to both for their well-deserved honor.

American Academy of School Psychology Response to Report of the President's Commission on Excellence in Special Education

ability/achievement discrepancy can sometimes be used to document a type of intra-individual variability that may have educational implications.

Alternatively, other evidence of intra-individual variability in cognitive processing and academic achievement, such as evidence of specific processing deficits that contribute to lower ability and achievement scores, should be acceptable evidence toward documenting the presence of a learning disability.

As experienced school psychologists, we believe the development of effective interventions is dependent on a variety of approaches. Therefore, we are always looking to broaden our perspectives rather than to be bound by legislative mandates, which may reflect only one particular methodology or interpretation of research. We caution that any single, mandated method for assessing and diagnosing learning disabilities that excludes reliance on reliable and valid assessments will be inadequate. Although alternative identification procedures have been proposed (and we do not rule out their use to compliment other procedures), none has achieved general acceptance in education or professional psychology. None of the proposed alternatives meet the criterion of technical adequacy. Any alternative procedure that does not include an emphasis on technically sound assessment will necessarily produce untoward variability in service delivery due to reliability, validity, and administration problems. The alternative procedures may be more likely to deny services to students with specific learning disabilities while granting services to students who do not show evidence of special educational needs. Ultimately, less reliance on comprehensive, normreferenced assessment procedures will lead to less specificity in regard to the nature of the learning problem and, consequently, greater inequities in service delivery.

Recommendation

The AASP recommends that the current IDEA regulations remain essentially unchanged. Most current disability classification categories in the IDEA are well-supported by psychological diagnostic criteria. Further, we support the use of norm-referenced cognitive assessments and complementary alternative measures for determining special education program eligibility and program planning. We also support the use of norm-referenced assessments of academic achievement and complementary alternative measures to provide the necessary benchmarks for yearly performance monitoring, as suggested in the

Report. We recommend that the ability/achievement discrepancy formula should be eliminated as a mandate. Language should be included in the reauthorized legislation that discourages the use of an ability/achievement discrepancy formula as the sole or determining measure of the presence of learning disabilities. To wit:

The American Academy of School Psychology recommends that the current IDEA regulations be reauthorized with some amendments. In particular, we recommend that the current regulations on criteria for determining eligibility for students with specific learning disabilities [300.540.541,542] should be amended to discourage the use of an ability-achievement discrepancy formula as a sole or determining measure of the presence of learning disabilities.

September 17, 2002

American Academy of School Psychology Adhoc Committee on the Report of the President's Commission on Excellence in Special Education

> Fredrick A. Schrank, PhD, ABPP Olympia, WA

Rosemary Flanagan, PhD, ABPP Rockville Centre, NY

Jeffrey A. Miller, PhD, ABPP Pittsburgh, PA

Linda C. Caterino, PhD, ABPP Tempe, AZ

John Brantley, PhD, ABPP Chapel Hill, NC

David A. Utech, PhD, ABPP Chicago, IL

Mark E. Swerdlik, PhD, ABPP Normal, IL

Irwin A. Hyman, EdD, ABPP Philadelphia, PA

Ronald A. Davis, PhD, ABPP Tempe, AZ

Student Affiliates of School Psychology (SASP)

Make SASP a Part of Your Academic Experience

Gena Ehrhardt, SASP Pr esident Indiana State University

During my second year at Indiana State
University, I had a unique opportunity to travel
abroad. I visited many countries, and while visiting
the Philippines, I came across a little boy covered
with black dirt. He was directing traffic wearing only
a pair of underwear. As he worked, he held out his
hand in order to receive spare change from tourists.
My heart sank at such a sight, and the pervasive
thought in my head was that this child should be in
school. My naïve thoughts shielded me from thinking
that such a tragedy could happen in my own country.

Unfortunately, there are many other tragedies that children can face in this country. Like many of you, I have been challenged during my clinical experiences to advocate for those who cannot help themselves. I have seen how the effects of poverty impact a family's access to mental health care. I have also confronted the devastation of abuse. While each of us can recite our battle stories, the truth is that we are supported by one another. Each one of us responded to a call to become a school psychologist, and in today's world, I cannot think of a greater calling. In fact, I cannot think of a greater challenge.

Despite the odds, I do believe in what we do, and I have faith that we can make a positive difference in schools. As the needs of children change, our profession needs to change. This November, school psychology organizations and selected nominees will convene in Indianapolis to discuss a plan for service delivery. The Future's Conference will address many issues regarding children, education, and mental health. If you have not already contributed to this conference by sharing your ideas, or having your university register as a remote site, please do so at

http://www.indiana.edu/%7Efutures/home.html. This is school psychology's opportunity to impact the lives of many children, and you are invited to participate in this monumental event.

As the SASP representative, I am honored to be attending the conference. This conference is considering input from a variety of perspectives, and like all of you, I wish for the student perspective to be presented. Therefore, it is important to receive your input. You may post your ideas on the SASP listserv, or you may e-mail me at hardt13@juno.com. I intend to collect everyone's ideas, and construct a working document in order to prepare for the Future's Conference.

In addition to participating in the Future's Conference, you are also invited to partake in the many professional opportunities presented by SASP. This year, SASP will offer research and presentation awards. SASP will also offer publication opportunities and other venues in order to promote child advocacy, program evaluation, diversity, and leadership. Several members have already benefited from being actively involved in SASP. Three students received over \$300 in order to fund their research; 21 students received support with travel expenses to APA; and 12 students presented at the SASP Convention. The edition of SASP News containing A. Alexander Beaujean's interview with Arthur Jensen will be circulating among psychology programs in Asia and Korea. These opportunities are available to all students in school psychology, and it is up to each member to maximize the potential of these

Additionally, SASP members will also benefit this year from a strong Executive Board. The officers are outstanding individuals committed to mak-

CONTINUED ON PAGE 147

Join the SASP Listsery Today!

To Subscribe, send a message to the following address (leaving the "subject" line blank): listserv@lists.apa.org

In the content of the e-mail, type the following: sub SASP-D16 <First Name> <Last Name>. For example: sub SASP-D16 Jane Doe

You will receive a confirmation message and general information regarding the listserv.

To post a message to the listserv, send it to the following address: SASP-D16@LISTS.APA.ORG

SASP Executive Committee 2002-2003

Gena Earhardt
President-Elect
Indiana State University
hardt13@juno.com



John Eagle
President-Elect
University of Nebraska
ieagle@unlser ve.unl.edu



Teri Nowak SASP Liaison Officer University of Kentucky tmnowa0@uky.edu



Meredith Cohen, Convention Chair Northeastern University cohen.me@neu.edu



Student Affiliates in School Psychology (SASP)

ing an impact in the lives of children. Therefore, if you are not yet a Student Affiliate of Division 16, I urge you to become one. If your university does not have a SASP chapter, you may establish one by completing an application. You may find applications on the SASP web site (www.saspweb.org) and in SASP News. SASP will assist you with the establishment and the development of your local chapter. SASP's purpose is to enhance the professional development of students in school psychology so that we can better serve the needs of children. However, SASP can only be as strong as its membership; hence, your contribution is important. True, academic schedules are rigorous and time consuming, but now is your time to make a difference and grow professionally. Make SASP part of your academic experience this year, and reap the benefits from your membership.

SASP 2002 CONVENTION CHICAGO

Denise Charles Indiana State University

This past August, APA hosted its Annual Convention in Chicago "the city of neighborhoods." The goals of the SASP 2002 Convention were to provide a forum in which students may present their scientific and scholarly work, to present a general program that would be informative and of interest to all attendees, to facilitate the exchange of experience relating to the applications of school psychology, and to provide a place where SASP business could be conducted efficiently.

SASP activities at APA consisted of our Annual SASP Convention, held on Friday, August 23, 2002 in the Division 16 Hospitality Suite. During the Convention, SASP members disseminated student research on topics such as School Psychologists and Program Evaluation: Introducing the Quality Improvement Toolkit (Roach & White, 2002) and Ethnic Minority Gay and Lesbian Adolescents: Challenges to Integrating Identity (Roach & Gibson,

2002). SASP members also presented on matters surrounding Grant Funding for Your Dissertation: Catching Big and Little Fish (Hazel, Gallagher, &

Lerew, 2002), Examining the Culture of Girls: Issues and Interventions (Lasso & Pendry,

Check out **SASP's web page** at: www.saspweb.org

2002), and The Life and Scholarship of Arthur Jensen (Beaujean, 2002).

Our Distinguished Guest Speaker for the SASP Convention was Dr. Patti L. Harrison from the University of Alabama. Dr. Harrison presented information on the upcoming Future's Conference, which will be a historical opportunity for student input on critical issues facing the field of school psychology. During the SASP Convention, the Executive Committee awarded each student presenter a Travel Award. Research Award winners were also recognized during the SASP Convention. Dr. Harrison was honored for her overall contribution to school psychology and Dr. Ena Vasquez-Nuttall was awarded our Lifetime Service Award for her brilliant idea to begin a student organization within Division 16, later developing into Student Affiliates of School Psychology (SASP).

During the APA Convention, the SASP Executive Committee convened to welcome incoming officers and layout goals and objectives for the 2002-2003 academic year. An open invitation to our SASP Business Meeting was extended to all local chapters, SASP members, and interested students attending the APA Convention. The business meeting provided an opportunity to discuss student recruitment and membership incentives.

Overall the SASP 2002 Convention was a great success! As the SASP 2002 Convention Chair, I would like to take this opportunity to extend a big thank you to the wonderful student presenters, who truly reflect the high caliber of research and practice within the field of school psychology. I would also like to thank Dr. Patti Harrison for her insight and expertise, Dr. Ena Vasquez-Nuttall for her mentorship, Division 16 Executive Committee for their sup-

CONTINUED ON PAGE 148

Samuel Song Diversity Affairs Chair University of Nebraska ssong@unlser ve.unl.edu



Bryony Orwick Membership Chair University of Kentucky bnorwi0@uky.edu



Rachelle Whittaker Communications Chair/ SASP News Editor Indiana State University rrwsmiles@hotmail.com



A. Alexander Beaujean Technology Chair University of Missouri-Columbia abeaujean@ureach.com



Student Affiliates in School Psychology (SASP)

SASP Membership Application			
Be professionally active! Join SASP and receive the latest journal and newsletter information published by Division 16. Grow professionally with research opportunities and convention networking! To join APA Division 16 as a Student Affiliate, please complete this form and include a check for \$25.00 made payable to APA Division 16. Mail the form to: Division 16 Membership, APA Division Services Office, 750 First Street, NE, Washington, DC 20002-4242.			
Name:			
Mailing Address:			
University Affiliation:	Please indicate a committee preference:		
Faculty Advisor/Sponsor Name & Signature:	Communications Membership		
Student Status (e.g., 1st year, part-time, etc.):	Diversity Affairs		
F-mail Address:	Convention		
E-maii Address.	Technology		

port, Dr. Tammy Hughes for her organization and assistance, Indiana State University and Mr. David R. Harden for their technology which enabled the SASP Convention to move into the 21st century, and the Psychological Corporation for feeding our mind and bodies.

Under the leadership of SASP President Gena Ehrhardt, SASP Convention plans for the APA 2003 Convention are underway. The APA 2003 Convention will be held August 7–10 in Toronto, Ontario, Canada. For additional information on the SASP 2003 Convention please contact Meredith Cohen, Convention Chair at cohen.me@neu.edu or visit the SASP website at saspweb.org.

SASP: 2003 CALL FOR PRESENT ATION PROPOSALS

SASP Convention Affairs announces the "Call for Proposals" for the 2003 SASP Convention, which will be held during the 111th Annual APA Convention, August 7–10 in Toronto, Ontario, Canada. Convention activities this year will include a formal address by our keynote speaker, presentations, and a reception. Abstracts for proposed presentations or symposia will be considered for the SASP Convention if received by January 15, 2003. Selected presentations will receive travel assistance to the APA Convention. This "Call for Proposals" is open to all SASP members and graduate students in School Psychology.

GUIDELINES FOR PROPOSAL SUBMISSION

Types of Sessions: The following are descriptions of all of the types of sessions that can be held at the convention.

Individual Presentations:

Abstracts submitted to SASP will be grouped together by topic. Time allotments for presentations shall be determined by the division's program chair-person in collaboration with the presenter.

Symposia or Panel Discussions:

A symposium or panel discussion is a focused session in which participants present their views about a common theme, issue, or question. This format consists of an introduction by the chairperson followed by the participant's presentations, a discussion between participants and audience, and concludes with a summary by the chairperson. This format is not a paper-reading session. Participants should prepare well in advance so that the chairperson can prepare a coherent summary, highlighting the essential points.

Poster Presentations:

Presentations will be focused around an informative topic that is integral to the field of school psychology. Participants present their views about a common theme, related issues, or question. Poster sessions allow presenters and attendees to engage in extended discussions regarding the author's presentation which is presented in illustrated format on a

CONTINUED ON PAGE 149

Student Affiliates in School Psychology (SASP)

poster board. If your submission is accepted for presentation in a poster session, SASP will send detailed instructions to assist you in preparing your materials in the required format.

GENERAL INSTRUCTIONS FOR PRESENT ATION PROPOSALS

- Submissions are classified as individual presentations, poster presentations, or symposia.
- A cover sheet, provided in this Call, must be submitted with a proposal.
- A summary on 8-1/2 x 11-inch paper, one side only, doublespaced, of the proposed presentation or program must accompany the cover sheet.
- Paper and symposia submissions should include five

- copies of a 300-500 general summary or abstract.
- Titles of presentations must not exceed 10 words.
- Accommodation request.
 Please indicate any accommodations for a physical disability that would facilitate your participation.
- Participants are reminded to adhere to APA's principles of ethics with regard to avoiding sexism, racism, and so forth in
- presentations. Specific suggestions for avoiding sexist language are on pages 50-51 of the Publication Manual of the American Psychological Association, 4th Edition.
- Notification of Proposal Status. With each proposal, include a contact's e-mail address.
 Presenters and discussants will be notified in this manner.

PRESENTATION PROPOSAL COVER SHEET 2003 SASP Annual Convention

Fill in all information requested below for all individuals. Submit any additional pages along with this form in order to provide SASP with complete information on all individuals. Information not appearing on this form and its attachments, including degrees and affiliations, will not appear in the Convention Program.

1. TITLE OF PRESENTATION: (Title must not exceed 10 words.)
2. PRINCIPAL (PRESENTING) AUTHOR: First name/Initial/Last name
Highest educational degree
Complete mailing address: Street/City/State/ZIP
Phone numbers: Office/Home
E-mail/Fax number Social Security Number: (For Funding Purposes)
Please check membership status: APA Member Division 16 Member Nonmember SASP Member
3. CO-AUTHORS (Please list in order):
Highest educational degree
Complete mailing address: Street/City/State/ZIP
Phone numbers: Office/Home
E-mail/Fax number Social Security Number: (For Funding Purposes)
4. ACCOMMODATION REQUEST: (please specify)

THIS INFORMATION MUST BE RECEIVED BY JANUAR Y 15, 2003

Send proposal to:
Meredith Cohen, SASP Convention Chairperson
48 Thomas Park South
Boston, MA 02127
cohen.me@neu.edu

Student Affiliates in School Psychology (SASP)

SASP: 2003 CALL FOR RESEARCH PROPOSALS

SASP Convention Affairs announces the "Call for Research Proposals" for the 2003 SASP Convention, which will be held during the 111th Annual APA Convention, August 7–10 in Toronto, Ontario, Canada. A total of \$1,000 will be given to proposals that address the following areas: scholarship, methodology, contribution to school psychology, theoretical application, and empirical support. Selected research proposals will receive funding to support the cost of research and for travel to the APA convention. Abstracts for proposed presentations will be considered for the SASP Convention and publication in SASP News if received by January 15, 2003. This "Call for Research Proposals" is open to all SASP members and graduate students in School Psychology.

GENERAL INSTRUCTIONS FOR RESEARCH PROPOSALS

1. TITLE OF RESEARCH PRESENTATION: (Title must not exceed 10 words.)

- Submissions are classified as research paper presentations.
- A cover sheet, provided in this Call, must be submitted with a proposal.
- A summary on 8-1/2 x 11-inch paper, one side only, doublespaced, of the proposed presentation or program must accompany the cover sheet.
- Paper and symposia submissions should include five copies
- of a 500-1000 general summary or abstract.
- Titles of presentations must not exceed 10 words.
- Accommodation request. Please indicate any accommodations for a physical disability that would facilitate your participation
- Participants are reminded to adhere to APA's principles of ethics with regard to avoiding
- sexism, racism, and so forth in presentations. Specific suggestions for avoiding sexist language are on pages 50-51 of the Publication Manual of the American Psychological Association, 4th Edition.
- Notification of Proposal Status.
 With each proposal, include a contact's e-mail address.
 Presenters and discussants will be notified in this manner.

RESEARCH PROPOSAL COVER SHEET 2003 SASP Annual Convention

Fill in all information requested below for all individuals. Submit any additional pages along with this form in order to provide SASP with complete information on all individuals. Information not appearing on this form and its attachments, including degrees and affiliations, will not appear in the Convention Program.

2. PRINCIPAL (PRESENTING) AUTHOR: First name/Initial/Last name
Highest educational degree
Complete mailing address: Street/City/State/ZIP
Phone numbers: Office/Home
E-mail/Fax number Social Security Number: (For Funding Purposes)
Please check membership status: APA Member Division 16 Member Non-member SASP Member
3. CO-AUTHORS (Please list in order):
Highest educational degree
Complete mailing address: Street/City/State/ZIP
Phone numbers: Office/Home
E-mail/Fax number Social Security Number: (For Funding Purposes)
4. ACCOMMODATION REQUEST: (please specify)

- 5. 500-1000 WORD SUMMARY: Your summary should address the following questions:
 - What is the theoretical premise of your research?
 - What is your methodology?
 - How can your research be empirically supported?
 - How will your research make a contribution to school psychology?

THIS INFORMATION MUST BE RECEIVED BY JANUAR Y 15, 2003

Send proposal to: Meredith Cohen, SASP Convention Chairperson, 48 Thomas Park South, Boston, MA 02127; cohen.me@neu.edu

APA DIVISION 16 SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGY



Objectives

The ultimate goal of all Division activity is the enhancement of the status of children, youth, and adults as learners and productive citizens in schools, families, and communities.

The objectives of the Division of School Psychology are:

 a. to promote and maintain high standards of professional education and training within the specialty, and to expand appropriate scientific and scholarly knowledge and the pursuit of scientific affairs;

- b. to increase effective and efficient conduct of professional affairs, including the practice of psychology within the schools, among other settings, and collaboration/cooperation with individuals, groups, and organizations in the shared realization of Division objectives;
- c. to support the ethical and social responsibilities of the specialty, to encourage opportunities for the ethnic minority participation in the specialty, and to provide opportunities for professional fellowship; and
- d. to encourage and effect publications, communications, and conferences regarding the activities, interests, and concerns within the specialty on a regional, national, and international basis.

MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION

Please print or type:			
LAST NAME	FIRST NAME	M.	
ADDRESS:			
CITY	STATE	Z IP	
PHONE			
APA MEMBERSHIP NO.(IF APPLICABLE):			
Please check status:			
Member \$45			
Fellow \$45			
Professional Associate \$	\$55		
Student Affiliate \$30 (Co	omplete Below)		
FACULTY ENDORSEMENT			
INSTITUTION	EXPECTED YR.	OF GRADUA TION	

Please $\,$ complete and mail this application with your check payable to AP $\,$ A Division 16 to:

Attn: Division 16 Membership APA Division Ser vices Office 750 First Str eet, NE Washington, DC 20002-4242

"Participate in the 2002 School Pyschology Futur e's Conference From a Remote Site — Or Your Own Computer"

Following the conference:

 View archives of the webcasts of conference keynote presentations and read additional conference papers on our website.

The following dates and times for conference keynote addresses will help you plan your schedule for remote participation in the conference. Go to the conference website and click on "Remote Site" a few minutes before the scheduled time to view the webcasts live. Archives of the webcasts will also be available for viewing at a later date.

Pre-Conference Keynote Address Webcast

Thursday, September 19, 2002,

(2:00 - 3:00 p.m.)

Thomas Kratochwill, Ph.D., Chair of the Task Force on Evidence-Based Interventions and distinguished researcher, will address research and practice integration.

> Tentative Times for Conference Keynote Address Webcasts

Thursday, November 14, 2002

(3:00 - 4:00 p.m.)

Michael Curtis, Ph.D., a Past-President of NASP and noted researcher on professional issues in school psychology. Dr. Curtis will provide data on personnel shortages in school psychology in relation to training and practice and to outline possible effects of these shortages on the field and on services to children.

(7:30-8:30 p.m.)

Robert Sternberg, Ph.D., President-Elect of APA and noted researcher on schools and education. Dr. Sternberg will provide a context for school psychology's role in addressing the needs of children, families, and schools and outline ideas on the needs and issues facing schools.

Friday, November 15, 2002

(10:30 - 11:30 a.m.)

Deborah Crockett, Ph.D., a Past-President of NASP and experienced practitioner. Dr. Crockett has been asked to outline critical issues children will face in the 21st century and to propose roles for schools psychology, given the constraints of the personnel shortage.

(12:45 - 1:45 p.m.)

Sandra Christenson, Ph.D., noted researcher on the link between families and schools in meeting the needs of children. Dr. Christenson will outline critical issues facing children in the 21st century, with particular emphasis on the role of parents in meeting the learning and mental health needs of children.

NOTES: (1) All times are Eastern Standard. (2) Onsite and remote group site conference participants will participate in breakout and planning sessions before and after keynote addresses and all day on Saturday, November 16, 2002.

CONTINUED FROM PAGE 125

PRESIDENT'S MESSAGE Ramblings of a Middle-Aged Pr ofessor

believe Susan Gorin is one of the best executive directors in existence. She does a wonderful job and she is an extremely nice person. I have worked with two NASP Presidents during my presidency, both for whom I have tremendous respect. Charlie Deupree and Diane Smallwood have done a great job leading NASP and I feel I have had a good working relationship with each. In addition, NASP, as an organization, has done so much for the promotion of school psychology and the betterment of the profession and children. They are the main reason entry-level training standards have been raised to the specialist level. Their books and other materials are first rate, and their efforts on behalf of children and schools are enormous. I have been a member of NASP since 1983 and plan on maintaining my membership.

Finally, I would like to assure everyone that when I step down at the end of December, the Division will be in excellent hands. Elaine Clark will become President on January 1, 2003 and I am sure will do an outstanding job. We are fortunate to have someone of her capabilities taking over as President. Thanks again for trusting me with the leadership of Division 16 for the past year. I hope I have lived up to your expectations and represented the Division as well as my predecessors. I am proud to call myself a school psychologist and to be a member of Division 16. I will continue to do my best to be an advocate for children and psychology in the schools. My year as President may be just about over, but hopefully my contributions to school psychology will continue

People & Places

Compiled by Angeleque Akin-Little State University of New Y ork at Albany

Terry Stinnett reports that Oklahoma State University's School Psychology Program and faculty are pleased to announce that Eric Mesmer, Ph.D. has joined their ranks as an assistant professor. Eric is a recent graduate of the University of South Florida and had been working as a consultant and research analyst in the Washington DC area. As an added bonus to the university, Dr. Heidi Mesmer, has also been appointed as an assistant professor of literacy in the School of Teaching and Curriculum Leadership.

At **St. John's University, Dr. Ray DiGiuseppe** has become chair of the psychology department. Also at **St. John's, Dr. Mark Terjesen** has become Director of the School Psychology program.

Lisa G. Bischoff reports that Dr. Alisha Ford, graduate of The University of Southern Mississippi's School Psychology Program, has joined the faculty of Indiana State University as an assistant professor of school psychology. Jennifer Freeland, soon-to-be graduate of Mississippi State University's School Psychology Program has joined the faculty of Indiana State University as an assistant professor of school psychology.

Dianne Friedman reports on an exciting experience. She is a professor of psychology and a graduate trainer in school psychology at **Radford** University (RU). She has been at RU since 1988, and last year (school year 2001-2002) she took a leave to work as the educational psychologist in the American School in London (ASL), an independent pre-K through 12 American-style school in London. She served the Lower School, which was pre-K through 5th grade, and after 13 years of teaching at the university level, she reports an amazing experience to be back in a school practicing. No federal laws mandate the provision of any special education, but ASL tries to be inclusive, and has 3 combination pull-out/inclusion classes for children with varying degrees of learning difficulties. She reports this was a very enriching and educational experience being back in the field working with children, their families, and school personnel. She also reports having a lot of new "war stories" and cases to use as examples in her graduate teaching. She teaches consultation and clinical interventions with children.

Dr. Betty DeBoer, University of Wisconsin-La Crosse, is participating in a new program with a local school psychologist, Ms. Susan Wabuansee, for a 1-year swap. The arrangement is that Dr. DeBoer will remain employed and paid by the university and Ms. Wabaunsee remains employed and paid by her school district. They are simply swapping duties for one year (2002-2003). Ms. Wabuansee and Dr. DeBoer both anticipate an exciting and challenging year. They will happily report on issues that interest readers. Please feel free to email them with suggestions on topics related to this swap at miller.bett@uwlax.edu or at DeBoer.Bett@uwlax.edu.

The School Psychology Program at The University of Hartford is delighted to announce that Natalie Politikos, Ph.D. recently joined the faculty. Since receiving her Ph.D. from The University of Northern Colorado, Dr. Politikos has been working as a practitioner with the Poudre School District in Colorado. Tony Crespi, Program Director reports that Natalie brings a strong experiential base in cognitive and neuropsychological assessment to the program and has already become involved with the Executive Board for the Connecticut Association of School Psychologists. "We are thoroughly delighted that Natalie has joined the faculty. She has already initiated several refinements to our curriculum and is rapidly becoming an indispensable member of our core faculty."

Please email information for People & Places to Angeleque Akin-Little at: alittle@albany.edu



- Ron Palomares, from the APA Practice
 Directorate, receives a presidential award from
 Division 16 President, Steven Little
- Nina Delligatti and Krissie Drewes, Hofstra school psychology students, presenting a poster on violence prevention
- 3. AGS poster winners Mathew Jacofsky and Michelle A. Meskin from St. Johns University with faculty sponsor Mark Terjesen
- 4. Gary Stoner, Thomas Kehle, and Dan Olympia enjoying the convention
- AGS poster winner Renee Shaver from the University of Memphis receives her prize money from AGS representative, Matt Keller
- The two Steves (Demers and Little) enjoy a cold one
- Frank Gresham following his invited address with some fans

ANNOUNCEMENTS

Assistant Professor in School

Psychology (two tenure-track lines, Spring or Fall 2003). These positions are for teaching, research, and supervision of students in the School of Psychology's Psy.D. and M.A. Programs in School Psychology. Requirements include an earned doctorate in school psychology from a NASP-approved and/or APA-accredited school psychology program, and evidence of, or potential for, research and scholarly achievement commensurate with the rank of assistant professor. Experience as a practicing school psychologist and ability to contribute to the School's Ph.D. Program in Clinical Psychology (NJ- and/or NY-licensed or license-eligible) are also desired. The School of Psychology is located on the Metropolitan Campus of Fairleigh Dickinson University in northern New Jersey, near New York City. In addition to offering undergraduate and graduate (master's and doctoral) programs in New Jersey, the School offers an undergraduate and a graduate (M.A.) program in clinical psychology at the University's branch campus in Tel Aviv, Israel. Screening of applications will begin immediately and continue until both positions are filled. To apply for either of these positions, forward a cover letter, curriculum vitae, and the names, addresses and phone numbers of three references to: Dr. Ron Dumont, Director, School Psychology Programs (T-WH1-01), Fairleigh Dickinson University, 1000 River Road, Teaneck, NJ 07666. Fairleigh Dickinson University is an Equal Opportunity/Affirmative Action Employer committed to a diversified workforce M/F/D/V

School or Child Clinical

Psychologist. The Department of Psychology at Syracuse University invites applications for a tenure-track, open-rank

position to join their APA-accredited School Psychology training program and contribute to a collaborative research and training theme focusing on the Psychology of Children at Home and School (PCHS). We are seeking a scholar with a strong scientistpractitioner philosophy and commitment to graduate training, background in School, Child Clinical, or Educational Psychology, and an established program of research. Preference will be given to individuals with research interests in the assessment and treatment of childhood disorders, pediatric issues in school or family settings, school- or family-based interventions for children's behavioral and academic problems, or home-school collaboration. Record of or potential to obtain external funding is also desired. The candidate will be expected to advise and teach undergraduates as well as graduate students in School and Child Clinical Psychology, direct student theses and dissertations, supervise clinical practica, and serve on departmental committees. Applicants should submit a letter of application describing their research and teaching interests, a curriculum vitae, representative reprints/preprints, and three letters of reference to Brian K. Martens, Ph.D., Search Committee Chair, Department of Psychology, Syracuse University, 430 Huntington Hall, Syracuse, NY 13244-2340 (ph: 315-443-3835; email: bkmarten@psych.syr.edu). Applications will be reviewed beginning November 1, 2002 and will continue until the position is filled. Syracuse University is an equal-opportunity, affirmative-action institution and does not discriminate on the basis of race, creed, color, sex, national origin, religion, marital status, age, disability, sexual orientation, status as a disabled veteran, or a veteran of the Vietnam Era. The Psychology

Department is committed to enhancing the diversity of its faculty and especially encourages applications from women, members of minority groups, and individuals with disabilities.

Educational Researcher. The

Duke University Talent Identification Program (TIP) invites applications and nominations for a senior research scientist for the organization. The position will be filled as early as September 1, 2002. Duke TIP is a national leader in identifying academically gifted children and adolescents and providing innovative resources, services and campus-based and distance education programs. Duke TIP seeks an educational researcher to direct research and evaluation activities and consult with program staff. The candidate should have an earned doctorate in educational psychology or a closely related field, with expertise in educational research, measurement, multivariate statistics and quantitative research methods. Preference will be given to candidates with strong computing skills, experience with grant writing, and knowledge of the gifted field. This is a full-time non-tenure position with a competitive salary commensurate with experience. There are opportunities for supervision of Duke students, collaboration with Duke and other university faculty, and university teaching. A description of the Duke TIP program can be found on the web site www.tip.duke.edu.

Please send a statement of interest including previous research experience and current interests, curriculum vitae, representative reprints/preprints, and the names of three references to: Shonda.desir@duke.edu and careers@mc.duke.edu - Refer to posting #CAM21703. Duke University is an Equal Opportunity/Affirmative Action Employer.

154 CONTINUED ON PAGE 155













- 8. Elaine Clark, Dan Olympia, and Robyn Hess discuss important issues
- 9. Tanya Eckert, Melissa Bray, and Angeleque Akin-Little
- 10. Jack Cummings, Sue Sheridan, and Cindy Carlson
- Steve Little again enjoying a cold one, this time with Frank Gresham
- 12. Rhonda Talley and 2002 Jack Bardon Award winner, Jonathan Sandoval
- 13. David McIntosh, Division 16 VP, presents award to 2002 convention chair, John Hintze
- Division 16 Past-President, Jack Cummings, receives a presidential award from Division 16 President, Steven Little

ANNOUNCEMENTS CONT.

Assistant Professor, Psychology. The Department of Psychology at California

State University, Northridge invites applica-

tions for the position of Cultural/ Multicultural Psychologist at the level of Assistant Professor beginning Fall 2003. Applicants must have a doctoral degree in psychology in hand or near completion at the time of appointment. Applicants who do not have a doctorate at the time of appointment will be appointed as a one-year lecturer and converted to tenure track at the time of completion of the doctorate. A doctoral degree will be required for the granting of tenure. The department encourages applications from candidates who are trained in Cultural/ Multicultural psychology with a specialization in any of the following areas: School Psychology, Social, Organizational, Developmental, or Community Psychology. The successful applicant will have research and teaching expertise in cultural processes and/or issues of race and ethnicity Preference will be given to applicants whose research concerns human growth and development and/or minority-group perspectives on culture and society. University teaching experience with evidence of commitment to and talent for teaching at both the undergraduate and graduate levels is desired. Applicants must be committed to working with an ethnically and culturally diverse student population. Individuals from racial/ethnic minority groups and persons with disabilities are encouraged to apply. At the time of appointment the successful applicant, if not a U.S. citizen, must have written authorization from Immigration and Naturalization Services to work within the United States. The applicant will be expected to teach at both the graduate and undergraduate level and offer courses in one or more sub-disciplines of psychology (e.g., school, social, organizational, developmental) as well as courses in Cultural/Multicultural Psychology and service courses (e.g., Experimental Methods in Psychology, Statistics). Involvement of students in research as well as M.A. thesis supervision are strongly valued. The candidate will be expected to pursue contracts and extramural funding to support research activities and be willing to actively participate in department, university, and community service. The normal teaching load is 12 units, although a reduced teaching load is usually available during the first year of appointment.

Screening will begin November 15, 2002 and preference will be given to applications received by that date. However, the position will remain open until filled. Applicants should submit a letter of application, vitae, three current letters of recommendation, and evidence of teaching evaluations and scholarship. Inquiries and nominations should be addressed to: Multicultural Psychology Recruitment Committee Department of Psychology California State University, Northridge 18111 Nordhoff Street Northridge, CA 91330-8255. California State University, Northridge, one of the largest of the 23 campuses of The California State University system, is located twenty-five miles northwest of central Los Angeles in the San Fernando Valley, a suburb with a multiethnic population of over one million people. The University enrolls approximately 31,000 students (19,560 FTEs and one-half ethnic minorities), served by over 1,600 faculty. Eight Colleges offer baccalaureate degrees in 50 disciplines, master's degrees in 41 fields, and credentials in the field of education. For more information about the University, check our website:

http://www.csun.edu The university is an Equal Opportunity/ Affirmative Action employer and does not discriminate against persons on the basis of race, religion, national origin, sexual orientation, gender, marital status, age, or disability.

Assistant Professor, School

Psychology. The Department of Educational Psychology at Ball State University has a tenure track position in School Psychology at the assistant professor level beginning August 22, 2003. The department provides an APA-approved doctoral program and a NASP-approved masters/Ed.S program in School Psychology. The research specialty is open, although preference will be given to applicants whose area of research complements present faculty. Performing research, publication, and working with doctoral students in expected. Minimum Qualification: Doctorate completed by August 16, 2003. Preferred Qualification: Doctorate in School Psychology or related field of Psychology, completed by August 16, 2003; specialty in consultation or assessment; university teaching experience. Applicants should send a letter of application, curriculum vitae, graduate transcripts mailed by the institutions, three letters of recommendation, mailed by the respondent, and teaching evaluations, if available, to: Dr. David McIntosh, Department of Educational Psychology, Teachers College 524, Ball State University, Muncie, IN 47306-0595. The search will continue until the position is filled. Ball State University is an equal opportunity, affirmative action employer and is strongly and actively committed to diversity within its community.

CONVENTION 2002

Convention Highlights









- A. Richard Woodcock and the Riverside gang. THANKS for the party!!!!
- B. Karen Callan Stoiber gives keynote address at the 2002 Institute C. APA President-elect, Robert Sternberg, address 2002 Institute
- D. Lisa Bischoff and Bonnie Nastasi enjoy the Riverside Publishing sponsored party
- E. AGS representatives. THANKS FOR THE SUPPORT!!!
- F. University of Utah's Outstanding Dissertation Award winner, Kevin Fenstermacher, with his faculty sponsor, Sue Sheridan. G. Tanya Eckert receives 2002 Lightner Witmer Award from
- Division 16 VP Frank Worrell
- H. George Hynd received 2002 Senior Scientist Award from Division 16 VP Frank Worrell





EDITOR

Vincent C. Alfonso, Ph.D. Fordham University Graduate School of Education 113 West 60th St. New York, NY 10023 (212) 636-6464 (w) (212) 636-6416 (fax) alfonso@fordham.edu

ASSOCIATE EDITOR

Linda A. Reddy, Ph.D. Fairleigh Dickinson University Teaneck-Hackensack Campus 1000 River Road - T110A Teaneck, New Jersey 07666 (201) 692-2649 (w) (201) 692-2164 (fax) LReddy2271@aol.com

ADVISORY EDITORS

- Pamela P. Abraham, Psy.D., NCSP Immaculata College
- Angeleque Akin-Little, Ph.D Hofstra Univeristy
- Ron Dumont, Ed.D., NCSP Fairleigh Dickinson University
- Dawn P. Flanagan, Ph.D. St. Johns University
- Randy Floyd, Ph.D. University of Memphis
- James Mazza, Ph.D. University of Washington
- Janet Mentore Lee, Ph.D. Westport Public Schools

- Stacy Overstreet, Ph.D. Tulane University
- Esther Stavrou, Ph.D. Yeshiva University

EDITORIAL ASSISTANTS

- Dania Braunstein Farleigh Dickinson University
- Michael R. Emmons Fordham University
- Nancee G. Santandreu, MS.Ed. Fordham University

DIVISION 16 ONLINE

Check out the Division 16 home page at:

www.indiana.edu/~div16/



Please Recycle

American Psychological Association

Division 16, School Psychology c/o Division Service 750 First Street N.E. Washington, D.C. 20002-4242

NON-PROFIT U.S. POSTAGE **PAID** PERMIT # 6348 WASHINGTON DC